EVALUATION OF ANTIMICROBIAL SUSCEPTIBILITY OF ESCHERICHIA COLI AND SALMONELLA SPP. ISOLATED FROM CONTAMINATED AREAS OF MAJENGO SLUM IN MERU COUNTY, KENYA

OMBUYA JARED NYANGAU

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for Conferment of Master of Science Degree in Sanitation of Meru University of Science and Technology

DECLARATION

Student Declaration	
This thesis is my original work and has not been pres	sented for a degree in any other institution
Signature:	Date
Ombuya Jared Nyang'au	
EG407/200799/19	
Supervisor	
This work has been submitted with our authority as U	University supervisors.
Signature	Date
Dr. Kennedy Gachoka	
School of Pure and applied sciences	
Signature	Date
Dr. Naomi K. Mutea	
School of Nursing	

DEDICATION

To my late Dad, Prof. Thomas Omao Getabu, my mum Martha Morangi Ondieki and siblings, Job Ombuya, Duke Ombuya and Lydia Ombuya.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Many thanks to almighty God for enabling me throughout in doing this work. I thank everyone who supported me throughout this journey. In a special way I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Kennedy Gachoka for believing in me and guidance he has given me throughout this journey of research. I appreciate my mentor Dorothy Kagendo for guiding me in my work till the end.

I am very grateful to Sanitation Research Institute Director Dr Joy Riungu for the support in terms of laboratory reagents for carrying out the practical research.

I also offer my appreciations to chairman school of biological sciences for acceptance to use the biological laboratory in carrying out my study.

Many sincere appreciations to Mr. Egidio Mbogo laboratory Technician Biological lab for providing me with equipment and space to carry out the sample processing in the laboratory. Lastly I thank Mr Anampiu Kirimi for the guidance in carry out microbiology procedures during the study.

DECLARATION	ii
DEDICATION	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	iv
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	X
ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	xi
OPERATIONAL DEFINITION OF TERMS	xii
ABSTRACT	xiv
CHAPTER ONE	15
INTRODUCTION	15
1.0 Introduction	15
1.1 Background of antimicrobial susceptibility of E. coli	15
1.2 Problem Statement	
1.3 Justification	19
1.4 Research Questions	20
1.5 Objectives	20
1.5.1 Main Objective	20
1.5.2 Specific objectives	21
CHAPTER TWO	
LITERATURE REVIEW	
2.0 Introduction	22
2.1 Overview of the sanitation associated illnesses	22
2.2 E. coli isolated from slum areas	22
2.3 Microbiological features of <i>E. coli</i> and <i>Salmonella</i> spp	24
2.3.1 Characteristics of E. coli	24
2.3.2 E. coli Enterotoxigenic (ETEC)	24
2.3.3 E. coli Enterohaemorrhagic (EHEC)	24
2.3.4 E. coli Enteroinvasive (EIEC)	25
2.3.5 Characteristics of Salmonella spp	25
2.4 Antimicrobials of infections caused by E. coli and Salmonella spp	25
2.4.1 Beta- lactams	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.4.2 Fluoroquinolones	26
2.4.3 Aminoglycosides	26
2.5 Pathogenic E. coli and Salmonella species	26
2.6 Burden of Antimicrobial resistance	27
2.7 Transportation of antimicrobial resistance in the environment	29
2.8 Antimicrobial resistance globally	30
2.9 Antimicrobial Resistance in Africa	30
2.10 Antimicrobial Resistance in Kenya	32
2.11 Call for response on antimicrobial resistance in the globe	32
2.12 Emergence of enterohemorrhagic E. coli in slum environment	33
CHAPTER THREE	35
RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	35
3.0 Introduction	35
3.1 Study area	35
3.2 Study design and population	35
3.3 Sampling procedure	35
3.4 Sample size determination	36
3.5 Isolation methods	37
3.5.1 Water sample collection	37
3.5.2 River water collection	37
3.5.3 Tap water	37
3.5.4 Water transportation	37
3.5.5 Soil sample collection and transportation to the laboratory for analysis	37
3.5.6 Drain swab sample collection transportation to the laboratory for analysis	38
3.5.6.10 Soil samples preparation prior to the inoculatio	42
3.6 Data analysis	47
3.7 Ethical considerations	47
CHAPTER FOUR	48
RESULTS	48
4.0 Introduction	48
4.1 Colonies obtained from Tryptone Bile X- Glucuronide and Salmonella Shigella Agar	48
4.2 Isolates from water samples from both strata	48

4.3 Biochemical identification of <i>E. coli</i>	
4.4 Triple Sugar Iron Agar after 24 hours of incubation	
4.5 Urease test for identification of Salmonella spp	
4.6 Identification of the isolates using Gram stain technique	
4.7 Isolates showing zone of inhibition and control organism ATCC	
4.8 E. coli isolated from all the samples collected	
4.9 Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing	
4.9.1 Antimicrobial susceptibility from both strata	
4.9.2 Antimicrobial susceptibility from drain swabs	55
4.9.4 Antimicrobial susceptibility for water samples	
4.10 Agglutination Latex Test for 0157 E. coli using 0157 AD kit	
4.11 Statistical comparison of resistance of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis Tes Signed-Rank Test	st and Wilcoxon
4.12 Statistical comparison of sensitivity of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis Te Signed-Rank Test.	st and Wilcoxon
CHAPTER FIVE	
DISCUSSION	
5.0 Introduction	
5.1 Isolation of E. coli in informal settlements of Majengo slum	
5.2 Antimicrobial resistance from water samples	
5.3 Antimicrobial resistance patterns of <i>E. coli</i> from the study area	
5.4 Global partnership in curbing antimicrobial resistance	
5.5 Isolation of enterohemorrhagic E. coli on the Majengo environment	
5.6 Limitations for the study	
CHAPTER SIX	
CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION AND PUBLICATION	
6.0 Introduction	
6.1 Study conclusion	
6.2 Study recommendation	
6.3 Publication	
REFERENCES	
APPENDICES	
Appendix I: Consent	

Appendix II: Log Frame	104
Appendix III: Ethical clearance	
Appendix IV: Publication	106

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3. 1 Water analysis set for untreated and treated water samples	43
Table 4. 1 Quality control ranges of ATCC obtained from the study	51
Table 4. 2 Quality control ranges of antimicrobials used in the study	52
Table 4. 3 E. coli isolated from soil, drain swabs and water from both strata	53
Table 4. 4 (B) samples with no isolates of Salmonella spp from all samples	53
Table 4. 5 Antimicrobial susceptibility Frequencies from drain swabs in both strata.	56
Table 4. 6 E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility drug patterns from soil samples in both strata	57
Table 4. 7 E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility of water samples	58
Table 4. 8 Identification and results for <i>E. coli</i> 0157 using API	59
Table 4. 9 p-values between compared drugs	60
Table 4. 10 Means and standard errors	61
Table 4. 11 p-values of the antimicrobials	62

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 3. 1 Sampled areas in Majengo slum	36
Figure 3. 2 Laboratory work flow for the beginning to the end	46
Figure 4. 1 Left shows green colonies of E. coli (b) right suspected black colonies of Salmon	ella
spp	48
Figure 4. 2 Change of MacConkey broth from purple color to yellow indicating presence of A	Ε.
coli	49
Figure 4. 3 Red ring formed after addition of Kovac reagent	49
Figure 4. 4 TSI tubes with red slant, gas production and yellow slant	50
Figure 4. 5 Urease positive	50
Figure 4. 6 Gram negative rods of <i>E. coli</i>	51
Figure 4. 7 Sensitivity discs and quality control organism showing zone of inhibition	52
Figure 4. 8 Percentages of different drugs under different classes of response to E. coli	55
Figure 4. 9 Comparison in % between sensitivity, intermediate level and resistance	56
Figure 4. 10 Shows comparison in susceptibility patterns of the samples	44
Figure 4. 11 Comparisons in % between the drugs	58
Figure 4. 12 API latex and b shows agglutination of the colonies using 0157 latex antisera	59
Figure 4. 13 Non-lactose fermenting colonies	60
Figure 4. 14 A box plot showing summary of descriptive statistics	61

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

AGISAR:	Integrated Surveillance of Antimicrobial Resistance
AMR:	Antimicrobial resistance
API:	Analytical Profile Index
ARB:	Antimicrobial resistant bacteria
ARG:	Antimicrobial resistant gene
ATCC:	American Type Culture Collection
CAZ:	Ceftazidime
CPR:	Ciprofloxacin
CTX:	Cefotaxime
CXT:	Cefoxitin
EHEC:	Enterohaemorrhagic E. coli
EIEC:	Enteroinvasive E. coli
ETEC:	Enterotoxigenic E. coli
GIT:	Gastrointestinal
IMP:	Imipenem
MDR:	Multidrug resistant
NEMA:	National Environment Management Authority
SDG:	Sustainable development goals
SMAC:	Sorbital MacConkey
SS:	Salmonella Shigella Agar
TBX:	Tryptone Bile Glucuronide
TSI:	Triple Sugar Iron
WASH:	Water, sanitation and hygiene
WHO:	World Health Organization
WWTP:	Wastewater treatment plant

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION OF TERMS

American Type	It's an Organization That Collects and Distributes Reference
Culture Collection:	Organisms for Research
Antimicrobial	Antibiotics lacks the ability to kill disease causing microorganisms
resistant:	
Cefotaxime:	Antimicrobial Agent That Is Used to Treat Bacterial Infections
Cefoxitin:	Antibiotic That Belongs to Second Generation of Cephamycin
Ceftazidime:	Antibiotic That Belongs To Third Generation Of Cephalosporin
Ciprofloxacin:	An Antibiotic That Belong To Class Of Fluoroquinolones
Contaminated areas:	It's a surface that has been polluted with waste that's harmful to human
	and animals
E. coli 0157:	Is a serotype of <i>E. coli</i> species commonly known as enterohemorrhagic
	E. coli
Escherichia coli:	It a bacteria that's is commonly found in intestines as a commensal
Evaluation:	Getting insight of subject that is under study in order to get information
Facultative anaerobe:	They are microorganisms that are able to grow in the presence or
	absence of oxygen
Gram negative:	They are microorganisms that are unable to hold crystal violet stain.
Imipenem:	Is Carbapenem type of drug that is used to treat bacterial infections
Intermediate:	Sensitivity of an antibiotic in the midpoint of a cutoff point
Macconkey Agar:	A differential media that allows growth of gram negative enteric
	bacteria

xii

Media:	It Is a Substance That's Used in Growing Bacteria in The Lab
Normal flora:	Microorganisms that are found on the skin surface and inside the
	mucous membrane of human beings and they are harmless
Resistance:	Inability for an antibiotic to kill a microorganism
Salmonella Shigella	A Selective Media That Only Allows the Growth Of Salmonella and
Agar:	<i>Shigella</i> spp
Salmonella spp:	A group of bacteria that resides in the intestines of the human and
	animals and can cause disease
Sanitation	A state of managing and controlling human waste that pose a risk for
environments:	the outbreak of diseases
Sensitivity:	Ability of Given Antibiotic to Inhibit Growth of a Bacteria
Sorbital Macconkey:	Differential Media That Differentiates 0157 E. coli from other strains
	of <i>E. coli</i> .
Strata:	A population is divided into subgroups
Susceptibility:	A Laboratory Test Carried out to Check for Drug Response to Bacteria
Tryptone Bile X-	
Glucuronide Agar:	Selective Media Used in The Isolation of E. coli

ABSTRACT

The aim of this study was to evaluate antimicrobial susceptibility patterns of *Escherichia coli* and Salmonella spp. in Majengo slum that have emerged due to poor sanitation implementation. Multidrug resistance of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* has increased in the recent years and this has led to resistance of microorganisms to antimicrobials. The impact of antimicrobial resistance will be high mortality rates being recorded especially among young children in low income areas. Antimicrobial drug resistant is of great concern today since the rate of use and misuse has increased and organisms are changing the genetic make up to survive on the environment. Poor sanitation is one of the cause of this resistance in the globe currently. The main objective was evaluation of antimicrobial resistant strains of E. coli and Salmonella spp. Isolated from Sanitation Environments of Majengo Slum in Meru County, Kenya. The study employed standard microbiological procedure such as culturing on MacConkey agar, biochemical testing for the confirmation of the organisms' presence using TBX agar and Indole test for E. coli and TSI test for Salmonella spp and Urea agar and microbial susceptibility profile on Muller Hinton agar using commonly used antibiotics for enteric bacteria. Statistical analysis revealed a significance in comparison between the two strata (P 0.00052). Highest resistance was shown to Cefoxitin 22(52.38%) while the least was Ciprofloxacin 4(9.52%). Ceftazidime showed highest sensitivity 28(66.67%) while Cefoxitin showed least sensitivity 13(30. 95%).Data was entered into Microsoft Excel 2010 and analyzed using SPSS version 26. Data was compared between each study strata and between each sample type using Kruskal-Wallis tests, and between the two drugs using the Wilcoxon Signed Rank tests. This study showed that E. coli isolated from Majengo is pathogenic and resistant to antibiotics. Detection of *E.coli* pose a great risk in the spread of resistant strains in human. However, further research should be carried to find out the resistant genes of organism in this study area.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.0 Introduction

This chapter gives an introductory on research study where, it gives understanding of the topic of study. It further clearly states the research questions and the objectives of the study.

1.1 Background of antimicrobial susceptibility of E. coli

Infectious organisms are the major cause of diseases worldwide currently. A number of newly recognized pathogens and strains are now emerging. These organisms have resulted to high morbidity and mortality globally. Health (2012) found that, emergence of these pathogens include microbial evolution and creation of new environment. This has resulted to drug resistance. Also, improved surveillance and monitoring and greater commitment to sanitation and water management are needed to ensure protection from associated re-emerging infectious diseases.

Multidrug resistance of *E. coli* has been contributed by the emergence of hybrid plasmids that are resistant and virulence (Szmolka & Nagy,2013). According to Pedley and Pond (2003) noted that, 30% bacteria are currently emerging this is because of wastewater, agricultural practices. Water management could act as a barrier to prevent spread of pathogens (Fletcher, 2015). Prevention of pathogens could reduce antibiotic use and misuse and eventually mutation of microorganisms (Kwong *et al.*, n.d.).

Multidrug resistance was observed in *E. coli* strains isolated from treated wastewater(Kumar *et al.*, 2020). In humans and food producing animals MDR *E. coli* is on the rise (Sidjabat & Paterson,2015). Multidrug resistance has increased which has led to multidrug resistance of infection causing organisms (Sidjabat & Paterson,2015). Studies have shown that, provision of sanitation facilities is one of the most important interventions to be put in place in order to stop the spread of resistant bacteria (WHO, 2018). In another study on typhoid among young children, Town *et al.*, (2022) concluded that, careful

monitoring of antimicrobial resistance was required to prevent an increase of this infection to the public.

High levels of *E. coli* from rivers can be a source of antimicrobial resistance (Bessa *et al.*, 2014). *E. coli* resistance to antimicrobials has been greatly been contributed by wastewater (Akiba *et al.*, 2015).Diarrhea genic *E. coli* has demonstrated a significant resistant to beta lactams antibiotics that are commonly prescribed (Iseghohi *et al.*, 2021). In the same study they highlight that, the contributing factors to diarrhea cases are due to poor quality of foods, water, hygiene and sanitation. The main source of contamination on the environment with antimicrobial resistant bacteria is human and animal waste (Haenni *et al.*, 2022). Further they noted that, the contamination resulted in the formation of biofilms that supported the bacterial resistance.

While studying on prevalence and antibiotic resistance of *Salmonella* spp (Qamar *et al.*, 2020).During wastewater treatment Odjadjare & Olaniran, (2015)noted that treatment plants are still reservoirs of antibiotic resistance and virulence of *Salmonella* spp. Antibiotic resistance was exhibited from multiple bacteria population that were isolated from water samples (Mawa *et al.*, 2021). They further concluded that, management of wastewater was key for proper aqua farming. Goldman, Ian and Pabari,(2021) observes that the cost of healthcare will increase as a result of prolonged hospitalization that is caused by reduced efficacy of antibiotics leading to high mortality rates.

Contamination of *E. coli* isolated from livestock, food and water had virulent genes that are pathogenic (Mukami, 2021). Fresh produce from vendors contained multidrug resistance (Baloyi *et al.*,2021). It was further noted that, *E coli* that was isolated was resistant to the antimicrobials and contained resistant genes. Hassan *et al.*,(2022) in a study on meat stands, fruits and vegetables, noted prevalence of (26%) *E. coli*. The health of consumers is at a great risk of drug resistant microorganisms through the trade of street food items (Nur *et al.*, 2021).Unhygienic handling by vendors was the cause of microbial contamination which could cause outbreak of foodborne diseases. In one study, Mshana *et*

al.,(2021) noted that, in Africa the degree of resistance ampicilin, tetracycline, trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole is high. This is due to the presence of genes that are resistant to human, animals and environment. Consequently, they strongly recommended, proper environmental sanitation and personal hygiene to eradicate the pathogenic organism.

While studying on the prevalence of antibiotics resistance of *E. coli* in groundwater, Tahri *et al.*, (2021) noted that, *E. coli* was resistance to all the antibiotics used. Occurrence of *Salmonella* spp and *E. coli* in surface water has resulted to persistence of AR (Cho *et al.*,2020). Wastewater treatment plants have emerged as the main source of antibiotic resistance in the environment leading to contamination of water sources for agriculture and home use (Pazda *et al.*, 2020). A study conducted by Korzeniewska and Harnisz,(2018) found an increase in percentage of bacteria resistant to the new generation antibiotics in effluents. Govender *et al.*,(2021) while studying on antibiotic resistance in wastewater, concluded that, virulence genes contained in wastewater was a great threat to the communities by directly or indirectly exposing them to water.

A study conducted by Kumar *et al.*,(2020) on antibiotic prevalence and resistance in rivers found that, *E. coli* isolation ranged between 10-27 CFU ml respectively. Further they noted that antibiotic resistance was higher on old generation antimicrobials such as tetracycline and sulfamethoxazole. Another study conducted by Liu *et al.*, (2021) on antibiotic resistance genes in drinking water, found that, pollution of surface water by antimicrobial resistant gene could affect the health of the human. On the same study they noted that, int11 and eam36 genes were the main ARG found in this water surfaces. Antibiotic residues in wastewater need to be continuously be monitored in order to develop strategies of controlling (Ngigi *et al.*, 2019).

A study done by Kumar *et al.*,(2021) showed an increase from 60% to 85% of antidrug resistance from *E. coli*. Also from the same study it was noted that, non-fluoquinolone was more resistant than quinolone antibiotic. Wastewater that finds its way to aquatic ecosystem could act as a reservoir for

ARGs that could get into bacteria hence becoming pathogenic (Devarajan *et al.*, 2016). Another study by Papajová *et al.*,(2022), noted that *E. coli* was resistant to cefotaxime by up to 5%. They concluded by highlighting that, wastewater that was treated possessed resistant ARG and MDR hence, a rise in infections.

A study conducted by Mbanga *et al.*,(2021) on resistant of *E. coli* from wastewater showed that, 64.6% showed multidrug resistance. Further they noted that, all samples collected for the study contained *E. coli* which is a clear indication of insufficient treatment of wastewater. Similar results was noted by (Hubeny *et al.*, 2019).Ultraviolet-C disinfection could remove resistant bacteria from being spread but still not effective as resistant traits are seen in the final effluent hence, improvement on wastewater treatment is essential to stop the spread of the bacteria (Silva *et al.*, 2018)..

1.2 Problem Statement

According to Wuijts *et al.*,(2017) wastewater is one of the sources of antimicrobial resistance. Diseases that were earlier cured with commonly available antibiotics have now become a major cause of mortality especially in informal settlements with poor sanitation. This is due to increase of resistant bacteria and resistant genes that evades the antibiotics. This problem can be best addressed by implementing of WASH to combat resistance of antibiotics. WASH can be used to address the gap that could enable reduction in the use of antibiotics by provision of quality water, on site sanitation and hygiene. Kalule *et al.*,(2019) while looking at antibiotic susceptibility patterns in urban informal settlements to enteric bacteria, it was noted that there was high resistance diarrheal pathogens in stool and water.

Antimicrobial resistance globally, resistance of antibiotics is on the rise (Pulingam *et al.*, 2022). A study conducted by Alba *et al.*, (2018) noted that, *beta* lactamase producing *E. coli* was resistant to colistin. In a related study WHO (2018) *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp expressed mcr-gene of colistin. There is high antimicrobial misuse, insufficient drinking water, drainage and sanitation infrastructure

(Nadimpalli *et al.*, 2020). In a related study Sulis *et al.*, (2022) noted that, poor hygiene and sanitation contributes to AMR faster. Improved hygiene and management practices on the use of antibiotics will reduce the spread of AMR (LeJeune *et al.*, 2022). Monitoring wastewater could be used to predict resistance in clinical levels hence, guide on the use of antibiotics and management of resistance (Mesquita *et al.*, 2021).

Antimicrobial resistance implementation in Africa according to global action plan on antimicrobial resistance is inadequate (Iwu and Patrick, 2021). The was 0% surveillance of antimicrobial use and resistance(Founou *et al.*, 2017). Slum areas are highly congested and the houses are erected very close to each other (Mutai *et al.*, 2020). This makes it difficult for construction of latrines and provision of clean water hence, there are high incidences of diarrhea leading to increased morbidity (Guillaume *et al.*, 2020). Studies have shown that, slum areas are composed of low income communities who cannot afford latrine construction and clean water (Latif *et al.*, 2016). Another study noted that, people living in slum areas struggle for water since they are excluded socially, economically and politically (Subham *et al.*, 2020).

A study by Ampaire *et al.*, (2016) while reviewing resistance of antibiotics in East Africa, noted that, ampicillin, gentamycin and ceftriaxone were among the commonly resistant antibiotics. Shared water and un boiled milk were among the risk factors contributing to resistant of *E. coli* (Katale *et al.*, 2020). Need microbial use can be minimized by provision of water, sanitation and hygiene infrastructure (Loosli *et al.*, 2021).

1.3 Justification

Slum areas are faced with challenges in sanitation facilities caused by overcrowding and extreme poverty. Environmental contamination is in the increase due to inadequate management of human waste from this slum. This has led to increase of infections caused by *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp and antimicrobial resistance caused by overuse and misuse of antibiotics (Karimi *et al.*,2023). According

to Shodikin *et al.*,(2022) 90% of long beans were contaminated by *E.coli*. Further proposed, provision of clean water, sanitation and good trader hygiene could reduce the contamination. According to Zone and Seyoum, (2022) fecal matter can cause contamination of udder, calf stalls and hands of the milking person. Implementation of SDGs such as provision of clean water, sanitation and inequalities subjected to this community would be of great importance in dealing with AMR (Ercumen *et al.*, n.d.). Provision of affordable housing with well-designed on site sanitation could reduce environmental contamination (Jaiswal, 2019). Outbreak of diseases could cease to occur (Nandi *et al.*, 2017). To achieve this, different stakeholders for instance the government, NGOs, private sectors and the community at large need to be brought on board in addressing the problem (Kobusingye *et al.*, 2017). The stakeholders would help in developing policies, providing infrastructure and financial support (Mensah, 2019). This would ensure availability of clean environment to all and affordable housing to low income areas that would be well equipped with sanitation facilities.

1.4 Research Questions

What are the common contaminants of Majengo environment, in Meru County, Kenya?

What are the *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp isolates found in Majengo Meru County susceptible to antimicrobials?

What are the common strains of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp that are found in the environments of in Majengo slum, in Meru County, Kenya?

1.5 Objectives

1.5.1 Main Objective

Evaluation of Antimicrobial Resistant Strains of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp Isolated from Sanitation environments of Majengo Slum in Meru County, Kenya

20

1.5.2 Specific objectives

To Isolate *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella* spp for antimicrobial susceptibility testing from the sanitation environments of Majengo slums in Meru County, Kenya

To determine the antimicrobial susceptibility patterns of stains of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp. obtained from the sanitation environments of Majengo Slums, in Meru County, Kenya

To examine presence of 0157 *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella* spp. strains that are resistant to commonly used antimicrobial drugs resistance from the sanitation environments of Majengo slum, in Meru County, Kenya.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.0 Introduction

This chapter captures and evaluates reviewed relevant literature on antimicrobial resistant in regard to study objectives.

2.1 Overview of the sanitation associated illnesses

Rapid urban growth is one of the challenge facing slums in the provision of sustainable sanitation hygiene (Bishoge, 2021). While looking at health risks in our environment in Kampala Uganda Ssemugabo *et al.*, (2021) noted that overcrowding and inadequate access sanitation and hygiene resulted to diseases such as diarrhea. Inadequate access to land in urban poor leads to environmental degradation (Surya *et al.*, n.d.). According to Takyi *et al.*, (2021) slums will develop due migration to the city and this will lead to poor environmental sanitation.

Disease related to poor sanitation can occur due to unavailability of household latrines, poor washing facilities and inadequate drinking water that is clean (Anas, 2020). A study conducted by Zerbo *et al.*, (2021) indicated that 75% of total deaths are due to diarrheal diseases. Further they noted that, the diseases were as a result of poor water sanitation and hygiene services in urban areas. While looking at water and sanitation risk exposure to children under five, Murtaza *et al.*, (2021) noted that 57.5% of children were at risk of infection caused by poor water and sanitation. Outbreak of diarrhea related diseases can be minimized by provision of knowledge and practices of the use of antibiotics. (Mahapatra *et al.*, 2021). In another study Iyer *et al.*, (2021) found that, involvement and empowerment can bring about local solutions to global problems such as antibiotic resistance.

2.2 E. coli isolated from slum areas

E. coli is bacteria that belongs to enterobacteriaceae, it is gram negative and facultative anaerobe (Mukami, 2021). It is found in the small intestines as a normal flora and change of its habitat in the

body can lead to diseases such as urinary tract infections (monicah cheesbrough, 2006). According to (Harada *et al.*, 2018) 17 out of 18 samples of stored drinking water were contaminated with *E. coli*. While studying on multidrug resistance of *E. coli* in Kibera slum Gitahi *et al.*, (2018) noted that, 17% of the samples had *E. coli*. While studying on contamination of ground water in rural areas, Bindra *et al.*, (2021) noted that, 50% of groundwater was contaminated by *E. coli*.

Open drains in slum areas can be a source for the manifestation of disease causing microorganisms(Muriuki *et al.*, 2020). Drains can be contaminated by human waste due to poor sanitation facilities(Kwiringira *et al.*, 2016). A study conducted by (Ginn *et al.*, (2021), found out 52% of the samples were positive for *E. coli*. Open drains contained 89 % concentration of *E. coli*,(Berendes *et al.*, 2020). While accessing fecal contamination in the environmental samples, Amin *et al.*, (2019) found out that open drains had 49% concentration of *E. coli*.

While studying on enteric bacteria of public health in dumpsite soil World *et al.*, (2018) recorded 9.9% of *E. coli* in soil samples. In another study, Pickering *et al.*, (2018) recorded 94% of *E. coli* isolated from soil. According to Poma *et al.*, (2016), 67% of *E. coli* was recorded while Sobur *et al.*, (2019) 100% *E. coli* was isolated from farm soils. Other studies conducted by Loots *et al.*, (2021),Holvoet *et al.*, n.d.) recorded 28% and 37% of *E. coli* from the soil. A studies conducted by World *et al.*, (2018, Sobur *et al.*, (2019) noted that 8.5% and 72% of the soil isolated had *Salmonella* spp. Pornsukarom and Thakur, (2016) recorded 13.22% prevalence of *Salmonella* spp. In other studies conducted by Loots *et al.*, (2021), Johannessen *et al.*, (2015) 0% *Salmonella* spp. was isolated.

Infections such as diarrhea can rise in slums due to poor sanitation(Corburn and Hildebrand, 2015). While studying on the prevalence of enterobacteriaceae isolated from diarrhea samples of children, Samuel *et al.*, (2019) found that 35.2% of *E. coli* was the most organism isolated. In a related study Haque *et al.*, (2003) isolated 9% of *E. coli* from diarrhea samples. Out of forty-two samples analyzed, 70% were positive for *E. coli* (Lindeberg *et al.*, 2018). According to Mubarak, (2020), 15.55% of *E.*

coli was isolated from diarrhea samples of children. In another study, Dhale1 *et al.*, (2019) isolated 55% of *E. coli* from cute diarrhea of children under age of 5 years.

2.3 Microbiological features of E. coli and Salmonella spp.

2.3.1 Characteristics of E. coli

E. coli belongs to enterobactericeae family and Escherichia genus. It is a gram negative and facultative anaerobic bacteria. It is motile with peritrichous flagella. It rod-shape and stains red with a gram stain. It is normally found in the large intestine of mammals (Gebisa, 2019;Gomes *et al.*, 2016). It is non-spore forming bacteria. In the laboratory it is isolated by growing on MacConkey differential medium and incubated to 37°C for 24 hours. It yields pink colonies after fermenting lactose(*Barcella et al.*, 2016). Biochemically it is oxidase negative, catalase positive and indole positive. Strains of *E. coli* are not pathogenic, but there are serotype that are infectious (Gomes *et al.*, 2016). The organism is found on the environment due to fecal contamination. This contamination cause disease when food and water get contact with the fecal matter.

2.3.2 E. coli Enterotoxigenic (ETEC)

This strain produces colonization factors that the bacteria use to attach itself on the walls of intestinal epithelia cells. The virulence factors of this bacteria are through production of enterotoxin. These toxins are either heat labile and heat toxin(Tabaran *et al.*, 2017). These toxins stimulate the membrane in channels hence, causes massive fluid and ion loss in form of diarrhea (Mirhoseini *et al.*, 2019). ETEC is known to cause travelers' diarrhea and neonates' diarrhea in developing countries. Thus resulting to high death rates.

2.3.3 E. coli Enterohaemorrhagic (EHEC)

This strain is distributed and produces toxins known as shiga-toxins. These toxins attach to the intestinal epithelial cells causing acute bloody diarrhea. This leads to development of hemolytic uremic syndrome (HUS). Infections caused by this strain has been found to affect infants and children. Acute

renal failure has been reported due to this infection (Newell & La Ragione, 2018). *E. coli* 0157:H7 a protype of EHEC has been associated with outbreak in the global leading to cases of hemorrhagic colitis and HUS.

2.3.4 E. coli Enteroinvasive (EIEC)

Enteroinvasive *E. coli* is third world countries is the leading cause of dysentery. The infection caused by this organism are similar to those caused by *Shigella* species (Cowley *et al.*,2018). It invades and destroys the enterocytes (Cabrera-Sosa & Ochoa 2020). Drinking water is one of the sources of the infection caused by(EIEC) (Swedan & Alrub, 2019). Out breaks that have been reported in united kingdom have been caused by salad (Michelacci *et al.*, 2016).

2.3.5 Characteristics of Salmonella spp

Salmonella spp is a Gram negative. It belongs to enterobacteriaceae family and *Salmonella* genus. It is a non-lactose fermenter. Produces hydrogen sulphide gas which mostly observed as a black precipitate on triple sugar agar. It is non-spore forming facultative organism Rahman *et al.*, (2016). In the laboratory it is isolated by growing on Salmonella Shigella agar selective media at 37°C for 24 hours. It is oxidase negative and catalase positive Rokeya Ahmed, (2019). Strains that are pathogenic includes *S. typhi,S typhimurium,S. enteritidis* and *S. paratyphi* (Dougnon *et al.*, 2017).

2.4 Antimicrobials of infections caused by E. coli and Salmonella spp

Antimicrobial therapy is the management that is required in treating infections caused by the two organisms. Bacterial organisms can be killed by antimicrobial and also can be used as a basis to develop antimicrobial resistance. A global overview to drug resistance as shown 40% towards *E. coli* A. White and (Hughes, 2019). Various agents are being used in the treatment of the organism which includes beta-lactams, cephalosporings, fluoroquinolones, tetracycline and aminoglycoside.

2.4.1 Beta- lactams

Class of these drugs include penicillins, carbepenems and cephalosporings. The mechanism of action of these drugs is by synthesis of the cell wall hence the bacteria is deactivated. Beta-lactamases microbial enzymes are able to deactivate beta lactam antimicrobials to be infective by hydrolyzing (Pandey & Cascella, 2021). *E. coli* has shown resistance to beta lactams recently. This resistance has developed in the following ways; target sites are altered and production of beta lactamases causing inactivity(Pandey & Cascella, 2021).

2.4.2 Fluoroquinolones

This class of antibiotic is classified into four generations. Nalidixic acid belongs to first generation while ciprofloxacin belongs to second generation, levofloxacin belongs to third generation and dilafloxacin belongs to fourth generation. The antibiotic act by inhibition of DNA gyrase hence lowering the activity of microbiological by hindering replication and transcription (Ezelarab *et al.*, 2018). Chromosomal mutation has been found to cause resistance of these agents (Boni *et al.*, 2022).

2.4.3 Aminoglycosides

This class of antibiotics includes gentamycin and streptomycin. They act by inhibiting the growth of bacteria by binding on 30S subunit by the bacteria's ribosome. This results to mismatch between codons and anticodons (Saravolatz & Stein, 2020). The resistance of aminoglycoside is brought about enzyme modification and inactivation of small molecules (Reeves *et al.*, 2021).

2.5 Pathogenic E. coli and Salmonella species

E. coli is a normal flora in the human intestines. However, *E. coli* has been associated in causing infections in the human body such as diarrhea. The infections result from fecal contamination on

drinking water (Blyton and Gordon, 2017; Riley, 2020). Different strains have been found to causes disease in human health leading to high morbidity and mortalities especially to the young children (Gomes et al., 2016). Kobayashi *et al.*, (2021) noted that, there were some strains that were not pathogenic hence, do not cause disease to human.

Human health is under a threat due to an increase in ground water contamination (White *et al.*, 2021). Inadequate of lack of proper treatment of waste water, contaminated water surfaces leading to high concentration of *E. coli* (Blaak *et al.*, 2014). Pathogens that are caused by extended spectrum beta lactamase organisms are on the rise in the community. Blaak *et al.*, (2014) also observes that these organism are difficult to treat in low income areas. These beta lactamase organisms are resistant to extended spectrum cephalosporins.

E. coli and *Salmonella* organisms are on the rise due to human waste, contaminated food and poor hygiene Alburo and Otadoy, (2021) also people continued to defecate in the open leading ton increase in diarrhea cases. Ramlal *et al.*, (2022) observed contamination with *E. coli* posed a great risk of infections. Environmental management can be done through stakeholder partnership (Kumutha *et al.*, 2020). Isolates from pit latrines showed 14% of *E. coli* had multidrug resistance (Beukes *et al.*, 2017). Maloo *et al.*, (2017) while studying on *E. coli* multiple resistance to antimicrobials, it was noted that enter coding genes of enterohaemorrhagic *E. coli* and shiga toxin *E. coli* were the isolates found in their study. A study conducted by Ram and Kumar (2020) showed that 60% resistance of *E. coli* to antimicrobials. Further they noted that discharge of wastewater to rivers was the contributing factor to this contamination. Provision of water, sanitation and hygiene education could provide positive interventions to slums (Chowdhury *et al.*, 2021).

2.6 Burden of Antimicrobial resistance

A study done by Jeffrey L. Fortman and Aindrila Mukhopadhyay, (2016) noted that, there is rise of resistance of antimicrobials. The antimicrobial activity to microorganism is decreasing because of the

resistance. This has led to exhaustion of available antibiotics. Focus should not only look at control of resistance but also the efficacy of the currently used antimicrobial agents (Paphitou, 2013). The mutation of multidrug resistance of pathogenic bacteria is on the spot by world organization of animal health, food and agriculture organization as a global problem to animals and humans. Programs that can help combat antimicrobial should be implemented (WHO, 2014).

Developing countries are faced with highly infectious organisms but due to cost constraints by most new antimicrobials, disease causing organisms are difficult to control Van Boeckel *et al.*, (2019). According to Godman *et al.*, (2021) resistance of antimicrobials is a great concern as it impacts on morbidity and mortality and costs. The spread of antimicrobial resistance is facilitated by overcrowding, poor sanitation and misuse of antibiotics (Ayukekbong *et al.*, 2017). The spread of antimicrobial resistance can best be assessed with surveillance (WHO, 2014). Use of Carbapenem in treatment of multidrug resistance bacterial infections is now under siege due to increase and spread of Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (Potter *et al.*, 2016).

According to Dadgostar (2019), antimicrobial resistance has been contributed by rapid evolution of bacteria and passing of genes that are resistant. Further highlights that to end antimicrobial resistance is challenging since progress seem not to be there. The use of substandard drugs, excessive use and inappropriate handling of antimicrobials has resulted to multidrug resistance. Santajit and Indrawattana, (2016). A study done by Berry, (2019) on impact of antimicrobial resistance in the global, noted that poverty in third world countries are increasingly faced antimicrobial resistance. This is due to partial prescription, counter dispensing and lack of education on the users on the need to finish diseases. For instance, Kenya inappropriate use of antibiotics is due to inadequate registration and over registration of antibiotics that are not of priority resulting to misuse (Lyus *et al.*, 2020). According to Muthuma *et al.*, (2016) abuse and misuse of antimicrobials can be managed if laws are implemented .

In Africa, African center and disease control prioritizes on improvement of surveillance, ensures adherence to clinical treatment this will reduce the emergence of antimicrobial resistance Varma *et al.*, (2018). Loosli *et al.* (2021) while addressing how to improve access to quality care and resistance of microbial agents, recommend that cases of substandard drugs should be reported and implementing monitoring at all levels of supply chains.

2.7 Transportation of antimicrobial resistance in the environment

The antimicrobial resistance has been steered by human activities such as agriculture, direct release of contaminants to the environment and use of antibiotics in animals Holmes *et al.*, (2016). According to Fouz *et al.* (2020), human and animals are the origin of ARB and ARG on the environment. Growth promoters used in industries for food animals has contributed to the spread of resistance traits of antibiotics (Vidovic &Vidovic, 2020).

Transportation of antimicrobial resistance between man and animals can be explained in two ways. The first one is through food and water (Ma *et al.*, 2021). The other way is by transfer of genes in form of bacteriophages that contain antimicrobial resistance genes. According to Shah *et al.*, (2016), it was noted that resistance of *E. coli* was due to transfer of Kanamycin resistance by phages that contain antimicrobial resistance genes. According to Shah *et al.*, (2016), it was noted that resistance genes. The spread of antimicrobial resistance can be associated with newly resistant gene fixation and emergence as a result of microbiome of human and animals and pathogen to human due resistance gene mobilization and transfer (Bengtsson-Palme *et al.*, 2018). Surface water could involve in dissemination of anti-resistant bacteria since they are contaminated by wastewater from treatment plants (Kraemer *et al.*, 2019). *E. coli* isolated from river showed anti-resistant gene and integrons that were contributed by wastewater (Dhawde *et al.*, 2018). Bleichenbacher *et al.*, (2020) while studying on spread of Enterobacteriaceae that produces Carbepenemase noted that river ecosystem hosts resistance replicating and evolving polluting genes.

2.8 Antimicrobial resistance globally

According to Essack (2021), an increase of antibiotic use has been contributed by poor sanitation and hygiene. This has increased the spread of organisms that are drug resistant amongst communities. He concluded is study by suggesting hygiene improvement like handwashing could prevent spread of infections. A study conducted by Samreen *et al.*, (2021) noted that the route entry of resistant microorganism and resistant genes into the environment included wastewater. Further recommended that, provision of clean water, sanitation as remedy to the global problem.

According to Loayza and Graham (2020) on *E. coli* a global antimicrobial resistance crisis, they indicate the organism as a major problem in antimicrobial resistance in the world. Collignon *et al.*, (2018) argues that reducing the consumption of antibiotics use could not stop the spread of resistant strains and gene from contaminating the environment but they suggested that if sanitation is improved, clean water provision is increased and ensuring good governance, then globally antimicrobial resistance will reduce. Thakur and Gray (2019) argue that prevention of antimicrobial resistance requires global cooperation between countries.

According to Antimicrobial Resistance Division *et al.*, (2021) refill that, 46% of countries reported decreases in susceptibility to ceftriaxone, 73.3% to azithromycin and 76.8% to ciprofloxacin which was the highest showing resistance. Alvarez-Uria *et al.*, (2018) in their study concluded that, by 2030 antibiotics of third generation will be ineffective to a number of infections to *E. coli*. A. White & Hughes (2019) highlight that, ways of combating resistance and existing gaps should be prioritized. This is through collaboration and engagement of key partners.

2.9 Antimicrobial Resistance in Africa

A study that was conducted in Uganda on antimicrobial resistance in pathogenic aerobic bacteria, showed that 55.56% of *E. coli* was resistant to antibiotics that were tested (Hope *et al.*, 2019). Also study conducted by Hope *et al.*, (2019) showed that 95% of cefazolin and 93% cefotaxime were

resistant to *Salmonella enterica*. A study conducted in northern Tanzania on multidrug resistant of *E*. *coli* resistance was higher on imepenem 79.8%, cefotaxime (79.7%) and tetracycline (73.7%) (Sonola *et al.*, 2021). Fleece *et al.* (2019) noted that *E. coli* resistant to antibiotics was consistent among children and concludes that, interventions like provision of sanitation, clean drinking water and hygiene will reduce these infections.

There was 73.5% of *E. coli* resistance to Ampicilin and 30.2% resistant to *Salmonella typhi* in a study conducted by (Ombelet *et al.*, 2022).Studies conducted on street foods in Burkina faso showed that, six serotypes of *Salmonella* were multidrug resistant (Nikiema *et al.*, 2021). Another study conducted on *Salmonella* isolates from chicken in South Africa showed that 81% *Salmonella* showed multidrug resistant to antibiotics (Mokgophi *et al.*, 2021). In the other study done on drivers in resistant in low-income countries. Iskandar *et al.*,(2020) indicate that causes of multidrug resistance includes release of highly contaminated waste effluents.

According to Tahri *et al.*,(2021), study on antimicrobial resistance of *E. coli* isolated from ground water, it was found that, 68.75% of *E. coli* strains showed multidrug resistance. Further they noted 12.50% of the *E. coli* strains were resistance to at least 7 antimicrobial agents, 10.42% were resistant to at least 10 agents. On the same study they highlighted that, amoxicillin and Ceftzidime showed highest resistance hence, putting human life to danger of infections.

Effluents from wastewater treatment plant showed multidrug resistant to twelve diarrheagenic *E. coli* (Mbanga, Amoako, *et al.*, 2021). A study on multidrug resistant phylogroups of *E. coli*, revealed that 98% of the antimicrobials were resistant to sulphamethoxazole- and penicillin (Titilawo *et al.*, 2021). A study conducted by Ngene *et al.*, (2021), on wastewater and soil, it was noted organisms showed 100% resistant to Ceftazidime while Augmentin and Ampicilin were 95% resistant. They concluded their study by recommending that, management of wastewater properly and discouraging improper use of antibiotics.

2.10 Antimicrobial Resistance in Kenya

In Kenya, Langata *et al.*, (2019) noted that, *E. coli* showed antimicrobial resistance to all antibiotics except gentamycin and ciprofloxacin. Highest resistance was found in amoxicillin at 54%. Also 50% of salmonella were resistant to amoxicillin antibiotic. According to Ngai *et al.*, (2021) on *Salmonella* and *E coli* on poultry it was observed that ampicillin had the highest resistant (41%) for *Salmonella* spp. and (62%) for *E. coli* isolates. Further highlights that contamination of poultry feeds will results to contamination of the bacteria across the community.

According to Nadimpalli *et al.*, (2020), on urban informal settlement hotspots for antimicrobial resistant it was highlighted that water and sanitation infrastructure improvement will disrupt environmental antimicrobial resistance. Study done by Felipe *et al.*, (2018) on antimicrobial resistance obtained from waste water,72% of Amoxicillin recorded highest resistance. In another study conducted by Omulo *et al.*, (2021), it was concluded that, sanitation, hygiene, and disease transmission will minimize the increase of resistant bacteria in slum settlement. Also Gitahi *et al.*, (2018) demonstrated that 55% of *E. coli* was resistant to tetracycline antibiotics.

Ampicillin was more resistant to gram negative organisms. However, imipenem and ciprofloxacin antibiotics showed highest sensitivity. Also it was noted that resistant was dominant in slum kibera area than middle income areas of Juja (Maina *et al.*, 2019). In another study on multidrug resistant of food and environmental samples they noted that, most resistant agents were Ampicillin, trimethoprim and sulfamethoxazole isolated from food and environmental and drugs that showed sensitivity included Imipenem, cefepime, ciprofloxacin and ceftazidime.

2.11 Call for response on antimicrobial resistance in the globe

Countries should invest highly on order to contain antimicrobial resistance. Global economy will be under threat if antimicrobial resistance is not addressed (World Bank, 2017). In developing countries, antimicrobial resistance studies are neglected and they are lacking the resources that will help in addressing the risk (Founou *et al.*, 2017). Establishment of laboratories for antimicrobial testing minimizing use of antimicrobial agents in production of food will help in addressing the antimicrobial resistance (Agisar, 2015).

According to Bürgmann *et al.*, (2018), less attention is given to antimicrobial resistance to animals than human and 73% of the antibiotics are used in animals. Global commitment towards the increase of antimicrobial resistance should be based on sustainable development goals plans (Jasovský *et al.*, 2016). Alternative methods have been introduced in addressing antimicrobial resistance. The use of vaccines instead of antibiotics is being adapted (Fortman & Mukhopadhyay, 2016).

2.12 Emergence of enterohemorrhagic E. coli in slum environment

Enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* is a strain of *E. coli* that causes diarrhea in human. The bacteria cause HUS in those infected. It produces a shiga toxin that cause acute diarrhea and kidney failure (Mukami, 2021). A study conducted by Zhou *et al.*, (2021) 0.31% of 0157 *E. coli* in patients with acute diarrhea. While determining Shiga toxins in sheep, Ghaderi *et al.*, (2022) noted that, three out of forty two isolates had *E. coli* 0157 strain. In a related study, Heydari *et al.*, (2020) found five out of seventy eight samples contained *E. coli* 0157. They concluded that, *E. coli* 0157 is the potential source of human infection and it is caused by contamination of fecal matter.

According to Fesseha *et al.*, (2022) *E. coli* 0157 was identified from 46% from the samples analyzed. The further found out that poor unhygienic conditions were the reason for the presence of bacteria. In another study, Ghali-mohammed and Ayoade, (2023)noted that 2.3% of *E. coli* 0157 were found in raw milk. In a similar study Mumma and Baker, (2022),Disassa *et al.*, (2017) noted that, unpacked milk was the most contaminated where *E. coli* 0157 was the pathogen present.

While studying on the occurrence of *E. coli* virulence genes in feces of wild birds, Bertelloni *et al.*, (2019) noted that 8.26% of positive samples possessed eaeA genes that belongs to *E. coli* 0157. In

another study, Engidaw Abebe, Getachew Gugsa, Meselu Ahmed and Shimelis Abegaz, (2022) noted 6.5% of *E. coli* 0157 from foods that originated from bovine. They also indicate that resistant antimicrobial was observed from all the isolates of *E. coli* 0157.

Reuse of wastewater from wastewater treatment plant was found to have 5% of indicator organism(Garre *et al.*, 2022). In another study Bolukaoto *et al.*, (2019) recorded 2.35%. While studying on the prevalence of *E. coli* 0157 on irrigation water and agricultural soil, Iwu *et al.*, (2021) noted 28% of *E. coli* 0157 from both irrigation water and agricultural soil. In a related study,Enabulele & Uraih, (2009) noted that *E. coli* 0157 was present in fresh meat 6.94%. Further they highlight that, slaughter houses had poor sanitary environment hence, concluded that sanitary practices were minimal.

CHAPTER THREE

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

3.0 Introduction

This section presents the study methodology as guided by the objectives. It covers the study area, the study design and population, sampling procedure, sample size determination, analysis, data interpretation and ethical considerations.

3.1 Study area

The study was conducted in Majengo area, an informal settlement in Meru County within the Eastern region of Kenya. As with other slum areas, Majengo has congested households with poor sanitation and limited access to safe toilet facilities. It is located at Imenti North sub-County and Ntima west ward. Intima west has a population of 33,265 (Kenya National Bureau of Statistics, 2019). River Kathita passes along the slum. The contamination of this river poses a great risk to the large population downstream. Outbreak of diseases due to infectious organisms could occur. Poverty is high in this area, and residents often consume street food usually prepared in unhygienic standards (Kimathi 2018). Solid and liquid waste is mostly dumped into clogged drains proximal to the households (Tanni *et al.*, 2015).

3.2 Study design and population

The study was cross-sectional in design. Environmental samples were collected from water collection points, soils near latrines, and open drains in Majengo area. Samples that were collected included water, soils, and swabs of open drains. The study did not involve households or interactions with residents of Majengo area.

3.3 Sampling procedure

To identify sites for sample collection, the study utilized a stratified sampling frame. First, Majengo area was stratified using a major road as point A and B. In each point, areas of sampling were randomly selected based on availability of water collection points, soils near latrines, and open drains. The

number of sampled areas or type of sample in each point was dependent on accessibility and spatial/temporal distribution of the sample types. The sampled areas were marked using google map to pin sample collection points. Figure **3.1** shows sampled areas in Majengo slum. The area was divided into two strata **A** and **B** as shown on the map.



Figure 3. 1 Sampled areas in Majengo slum

3.4 Sample size determination

To determine the required sample size, the following formula was used at a 95% confidence

interval.(Cochran, 1977)

$$n = \frac{z^2 \times p(p-1)}{e^2}$$
 Where;

n= sample size

 Z^2 = Test power for level of confidence (95%)

p= expected proportion (0.2) a prevalence (Pourhoseingholi *et al.*, 2013)

e= precision

$$n = \frac{1.96 \times 1.96 \times 0.2(1 - 0.2)}{0.1 \times 0.1}$$

Sample size = 61 samples
3.5 Isolation methods

3.5.1 Water sample collection

Water sampling was conducted using sterile 500ml bottle, stickers and marker pen for labelling for proper collection.

3.5.2 River water collection

The cap of the bottle was aseptically removed, then the mouth of the bottle was laid in water facing upstream. The bottle was immersed 30cm deep in water and was allowed to fill. It was labelled and tightly capped (monicah cheesbrough, 2006,p.148).

3.5.3 Tap water

To start with tap splash nozzle was removed. The tap then was turned on and water allowed to run for 1 minute before collection. Before sample collection undertaken, the tap was sterilized using a flamed wet alcohol cotton swab. Water was allowed to run and the sample bottle was held close the tap to fill it. After the bottle was filled it was tightly capped (monicah cheesbrough, 2006,p.148)

3.5.4 Water transportation

Water samples were packed in a cooler box with ice bags (Chauhan *et al.*, 2017). The ice bags ensured there is low temperatures so that the organisms didn't die before analysis in the laboratory. The samples were transported immediately after collection.

3.5.5 Soil sample collection and transportation to the laboratory for analysis

Soil collection required sterile polythene bags, a sterile spoon, a pair of gloves and marker pens. Samples were collected near a toilet. Soil samples were collected 10cm deep with a sterile spoon(John maina, 2020) and placed into a sterile polythene bag and tightly sealed. The soil samples were transported in a cooler box with an ice pack (Ramírez et al., 2017).

3.5.6 Drain swab sample collection transportation to the laboratory for analysis

Drain collection required sterile gloves, transport media and sterile dry cotton swabs.

In swab collection, the cover was first untwisted to remove swab. Sample collection was by moving the swab in a clockwise circular motion(Lemarié *et al.*, 2022). The swab then was returned aseptically into the vial containing transport media. It was labelled and packed in cooler box containing an ice pack for transportation to the laboratory for analysis.

Sample analysis begun the same day of collection and the analysis was done at Meru University of Science and Technology's Biological Sciences Laboratory.

3.5.6 Media preparation prior to the inoculation

Requirement for media preparation included: Macconkey agar (oxoid CM007), Macconkey broth (oxoid CM 0505), Triple sugar iron agar (European pharmacopoeia), Muller Hinton (CMO337 Oxoid), Salmonella Shigella Agar (Techno Pharmchem), Trypton water (CM 0087Oxoid), TBX agar, Urea Agar Autoclave, autoclave tape, petri dishes, heater,1000ml capped bottle, capped test tubes, measuring cylinder, weighing balance and bijou bottles. Five types of media were prepared as described below:

3.5.6.1 MacConkey agar

It's a differential media that's used to grow organisms that are able to ferment lactose and those not able to. The organisms that are lactose fermenter are observed by the presence of pink colonies.

The media was first 52grams were weighed using a weighing balance. The media was then suspended in 1000ml bottle containing 1000ml of distilled water. The mixture was allowed to boil in order for the media to dissolve. Once the ingredients were dissolved, autoclaving was done at 121°C for 15 minutes. Once sterilization was complete the media was transferred to a water bath at 50°C.

3.5.6.2 Salmonella Shigella Agar

Salmonella Shigella agar is the selective media that's used to isolate *Salmonella* and *Shigella* species. Growth of Salmonella is characterized by growth of black colonies.

60 grams of the media was weighed first. The required amount was suspended in a conical flask containing 1000ml of distilled water. The medium was then mixed well to dissolve completely. It was then boiled with agitation frequently. After boiling for one minute, the media was transferred to 50°C water in a water bath for 10 minutes and allowed to cool. The media was then dispensed to petri dishes and allowed to solidify.

3.5.6.3 Urea Agar

Urea is the media that's used in microbiology to differentiate between non lactose fermenters *Salmonella* and *Proteus* species.

24 grams of agar media were weighed and suspended in a conical flask containing 950ml of distilled water. The media was mixed well and the solution subdivided into 5mls bijou bottle. The media was then sterilized at 115°C for15minutes. The media was allowed to cool to 50°C for 10 minutes. 50ml of 40% urea were added and mixed well.

3.5.6.4 Triple Sugar Agar

It's a differential media that is used to test for organisms that have the ability to utilize and ferment glucose and lactose to produce acid and gas. This media was used to identify sulfur reducers such as *Salmonella* species since they have the ability to produce a black precipitate. It was also used to identify *E. coli* since it's able to ferment lactose to produce acid and gas as indicated by the formation of yellow color and clear zone due to gas formation.

64.42g were weighed and suspended in 1000ml distilled water in a conical flask. The media was then heated to boil to ensure complete dissolving. 10ml was then distributed in capped test tubes. The media was then autoclaved at 115°C for 20 minutes. After sterilization the tube were held diagonally to form a slope.

3.5.6.5 Cary Blair Transport Media

It's the media that's used to transport samples from the site of collection to the laboratory. Enteric pathogens may die if not transported in the transport media.

12.6 grams of the media were weighed then the media was suspended in 991ml of distilled water and mixed well. The medium was heated in order to dissolve the solute completely. It was allowed to cool to 50°C after which 9ml of 1% anhydrous calcium chloride was added. The media was then sub divided into 7ml of capped bijou bottles. The media was finally steamed at 100°C for 15 minutes and refrigerated thereafter.

3.5.6.6 Dispensing of media on petri dishes

Sterile plates were laid on a flat surface in a biosafety cabinet. The media was mixed gently by rotating the bottle in which it was held. The neck of the bottle was flamed to keep it sterile. 25ml of media was dispensed into the plates and allowed to solidify.

3.5.6.7 Test for sterility of the prepared media

Media was incubated overnight at 37°C for 24 hours to check for sterility. Presence of turbidity on fluid media or growth on solid media with microbial indicated contamination of the media hence, not suitable to be used to carry out the inoculation.

3.5.6.8 Inoculation Technique for culturing of organisms

The inoculation required; a wire loop, a flame, pair of gloves, a straight wire. The working bench was decontaminated. Gloves were worn to prevent contamination from the infectious organisms. A wire loop was passed through a burning flame and allowed to cool. A sample was picked using the wire loop. First the main inoculum was made at the edge of the plate. The wire loop was sterilized again and allowed to cool. Then the sample was spread out from the main inoculum to ensure single colony growth.

3.5.6.9 Quality control of the cultures

Control organism used was ATCC *E. coli*. A plate was inoculated with control organism using the previously described procedure. The plate was incubated for 24hours at 37°C. The result was compared to the growth of the isolated organism.

3.5.6.10 Soil samples preparation prior to the inoculation

A sample of soil weighing 1g was dissolved in sterile distilled water in a 250ml conical flask (Amoafo *et al.*, 2022). A serial dilution was performed up to 10^5 for *E. coli* all dilutions were cultured into MacConkey agar and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours using microbiological standards of culturing. On the other hand, dilutions to detect *Salmonella* spp. were cultured in Salmonella Shigella agar and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. After this duration colonies of target organisms were sub cultured in Tryptone Bile Glucuronide (TBX) to detect *E. coli* while *Salmonella* spp in Salmonella Shigella agar in order to obtain pure colonies that were inoculated in triple sugar agar. Confirmation for *Salmonella* spp and *E. coli* was done on indole test for *E. coli* and Triple sugar for *Salmonella* spp and urease test was used for confirmation of *Salmonella* species.

3.5.6.11 Drain swabs

In the laboratory, drain swabs samples were cultured both in MacConkey agar to isolate *E. coli* and Salmonella Shigella Agar to isolate *Salmonella* spp. Both media were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. After 24 hours' growth of target organisms in MacConkey agar were sub cultured in Tryptone Bile Glucuronide (TBX) to detect *E. coli*. Growth of green colonies was an indicator for the presence of *E. coli*. In Salmonella Shigella agar growth of black colonies was an indication for *Salmonella* growth.

During isolation of the target microorganisms on the culture media, other microorganisms were isolated on MacConkey and Salmonella Shigella agar. However, these microorganisms were not of significant to the study since only *E. coli* and *Salmonella* spp hence, further study can be done to identify these microorganisms.

3.5.6.12 Water analysis using most probable number method

Water analysis for most probable number required sterile bottles with MacConkey broth, Durham tubes for gas collection.

Each bottle with sample was appropriately labelled. The water was mixed thoroughly by inverting the bottle many times. The cap of the bottle was removed and the mouth of the bottle flamed. The water sample were then inoculated (Yeboah *et al.*, 2022). After inoculation the bottles were incubated at 44 °C for 24hours the samples were examined for color change and gas formation. Table 3.1 shows water analysis set for untreated and treated water samples.

Sample Type	No. of Bottles	Ml of Broth	Strength of Broth
Untreated Water	1	50	Double
	5	10	Double
	5	5	Single
Treated Water			
	1	50	Double
	5	10	Double

Table 3. 1 Water analysis set for untreated and treated water samples

Positive samples were identified by formation of yellow color and the positive samples sub cultured in TBX for18-24hrs at 37°C to detect for *E. coli* an indicator for water contamination (Chukwu *et al.*, 2022).

3.5.6.13 Biochemical identification of *E. coli* using Tryptone water

Isolates were subjected to biochemical identification using Indole test for *E. coli*. The test organism was inoculated in a bijou bottle containing 3ml Tryptone water and incubated at 37°C for 48 hours. Test for indole was done by adding Kovac's reagent where a formation of a red ring indicated presence of *E. coli* within 10minutes.

3.5.6.14 Determination of E. coli 0157 using API (Analytical Profile Index) test kit

The test required API agglutination kit the package box as shown in **figure 4.12**, *E. coli* pure colony, preparation sample vials, pipette and a sterile swab.

The test tube reagent was allowed thaw a room temperature. One drop of extraction one was transferred into sample vial. Using a sterile swab, a single colony of the isolate was picked and mixed with the extraction reagent one in the vial. Two drops of extraction 2 and 3 were added respectively. One drop of the mixture pipetted and transferred into a reaction plate. One drop of agglutination latex was added and the plate was swirled to check for agglutination. A positive control was included to ensure validity of the results.

3.5.6.15 Biochemical identification of salmonella species using TSI test

The top of the colony was touched using a straight wire loop. The organism was inoculated by first stabbing the butt at the center from top to bottom. Streaking of the slant was then done. The cap of the bottle was loosened and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours.

3.5.6.16 Biochemical confirmation of the positive tubes from TSI for presence of *Salmonella spp* using Urease test

The test organism was inoculated into 3ml of sterile urea broth. The bottle was incubated at 37°C for 4 hours. After this the tubes were observed for color change.

3.5.6.17 Gram staining technique

Gram stain is a technique used in differentiation of Gram positive and gram negative bacteria. The technique is important since it helps in selecting the correct antibiotic during microbial sensitivity. A smear was prepared from the colonies to confirm if it was gram negative rods using gram staining procedure. The procedure required gram stain reagents, slides, oil immersion and a microscope.

Colonies of test organism were emulsified on a glass slide using a wire loop. A drop of normal saline was added to make a smear. The slide was allowed to air dry. The slides were passed through a flame to fix them. The smear was covered with crystal violet solution for 30secs. Then the smear was rapidly

washed off to remove the excess stain. The smear was covered with Gram's iodine for 30 seconds and washed off using tap water. The smear was decolorized by covering with acetone for a few seconds and washed off. The smear was then covered with a counter stain neutral red for 30 seconds. The smear was allowed to dry before being examined at power x100 on a microscope. Presence of gram negative rods confirmed the organism.

3.5.7 Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing was done using Muller Hinton Agar. Before inoculation of the organism to the Muller Hinton, single colonies were used to make 0.5ml McFarland standard (Ghabban et al., 2022; Zelalem et al., 2022). The standard was used to compare the colony suspension prepared in 1ml vial tube that was prepared by picking single colonies and suspending in a vial tube containing normal saline. Once the suspension was similar to the McFarland standard sterile swab was used to pick the sample for inoculation. This inoculum was spread evenly on Muller Hinton Agar plate using sterile cotton swab by inserting the swab in the prepared suspension and antimicrobial susceptibility discs inserted using Kirby Disc method as explained by Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) and Monicah cheesbrough, (2006) respectively. The discs were well spaced to prevent them from overlapping. They were pressed on the media to ensure complete contact. They were incubated for 24 hours at 37°C. The Clinical standards, were used to determine the zones of inhibition and enable classification of isolates of E. coli as either sensitive, intermediate, or resistant Zhao et al., (2022) also (Kahlmeter et al., 2019). ATCC E. coli was used as a control organism during the study. The microbial agents used were as follows in their corresponding concentrations; Imepenem (10µg); Ceftazidime $(30\mu g)$; Cefotaxime $(30\mu g)$; Cefoxitin $(30\mu g)$ and Ciprofloxacin $(5\mu g)$. Most antibiotics were resistance to all generation of antibiotic used with highest being ampicillin a first generation (Maina et al., 2019). Figure 3.2 shows laboratory work flow for the beginning to the end.

Laboratory work flow for the beginning to the end

DAY 1

- Sample preparation and processing
- Culturing in MacConkey and SS
- Incubation for 24 hours at 37°C

DAY 2

- Examination of cultures macroscopically for growth of target organisms
- Examination microscopically by gram staining
- Organisms identification by biochemical tests (indole, TSI and TPX)
- Antimicrobial susceptibility tests in MH. Incubation at 37°C for 24Hrs

DAY 3

- Examination of susceptibility patterns of the antimicrobial used
- Interpretation of the results
- Reporting of results

Figure 3. 2 Laboratory work flow for the beginning to the end

3.6 Data analysis

Laboratory data was entered into Microsoft Excel 2010 and analyzed using SPSS version 26.0. Descriptive analysis was done using Microsoft excel. The analysis included, frequencies and graphs. Data was compared between each study strata and between each sample type using Kruskal-Wallis tests, between the two drugs using the Wilcoxon Signed Rank test and Findings were presented as figures tables and graphs.

3.7 Ethical considerations

Clearance to conduct the study was obtained from the County public health authorities local authorities also and from Meru University of Science and Technology MIRERC (Meru University Institutional Research and Ethics Review Committee). Also permission to conduct the study was also sought from National Environment Management Authority (NEMA) that carries surveys on matters concerning the environment. The residents of Majengo were accorded utmost respect and confidentiality during the study period. The organisms isolated were deactivated before release to the environment.

CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS

4.0 Introduction

This chapter presents the outcome of the cross sectional study that was conducted in Majengo slum informal settlement in Meru County. The first section gives identification, isolation, and susceptibility testing. Section 4.12 provides statistical comparison in sensitivity, intermediate and resistance of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis and Wallis and Wilcoxon Sign Rank test.

4.1 Colonies obtained from Tryptone Bile X- Glucuronide and Salmonella Shigella Agar

A total of twenty-two (36.1%) drain swabs thirty-six (59.0%) soils and three (4.9%) samples water was analyzed as described in the previous procedure. Out of this 42(69%) samples had *E. coli* as confirmed by TBX agar while 19(0%) *Salmonella* spp. Figure 4.1 a and b shows green colonies of *E. coli* isolated from TBX agar and suspected black colonies of *Salmonella* spp from Salmonella Shigella Agar.



Figure 4. 1 Left shows green colonies of E. coli (b) right suspected black colonies of Salmonella spp

4.2 Isolates from water samples from both strata

A total of three samples were analyzed as described in the methodology. All the 3(100%) samples were contaminated by *E. coli*. Figure 4.2 shows change of MacConkey broth from purple color to yellow indicating presence of *E. coli*.



Figure 4. 2 Change of MacConkey broth from purple color to yellow indicating presence of *E. coli*.**4.3 Biochemical identification of** *E. coli*.

Kovac reagent was added to tryptone water with inoculated E. coli is explained in chapter three.

Formation of a red ring at the interface indicated presence of *E. coli*. Figure 4.3 red ring formed after addition of Kovac reagent as explained previously.



Figure 4. 3 Red ring formed after addition of Kovac reagent

4.4 Triple Sugar Iron Agar after 24 hours of incubation

Test tubes that showed red slant, blackening due to gas production and yellow butt, were further tested by urease to confirm if they were *salmonella* or *Proteus*. Figure 4.4 shows TSI tubes with red slant, gas production and yellow slant.



Figure 4. 4 TSI tubes with red slant, gas production and yellow slant

4.5 Urease test for identification of Salmonella spp

Positive TSI test tubes that had a red slant and yellow butt with black precipitate were confirmed if they were *Salmonella* spp using Urease test method as explained in chapter three. Figure 4.5 shows Urease positive for Proteus. Hence, the test confirmed *Salmonella* negative from the samples collected during the study since salmonella is urease negative (Al-Hadidi *et al.*, 2022).



Figure 4. 5 Urease positive

4.6 Identification of the isolates using Gram stain technique

The isolates of *E. coli* colonies were differentiated using Gram staining if they are Gram positive or Gram negative before sensitivity. Figure 4.6 below shows gram negative red rods of *E. coli*. The cell wall of Gram negative is thin hence the stain easily leaks out of the nucleus. (Mahon *et al.*, 2022, P. 9)



Figure 4. 6 Gram negative rods of E. coli

4.7 Isolates showing zone of inhibition and control organism ATCC

All the fort two isolates that were confirmed to be *E. coli* were subjected to sensitivity test. Table 4.1 quality control ranges of ATCC obtained from the study. Figure 4.7 shows sensitivity disc showing both the inoculated organism and the control organism a clear zone of inhibition. Table 4.2 shows the ranges of the five drugs according to clinical laboratory standards institute guidelines (CLSI). The interpreted result for the plate labeled QC was compared by the QC range in the table shown below. A result that was with the lower and upper limit confirmed that QC was correct.

ATCC E coli on agents used	QC Range	Test Ranges
Ceftazidin	25-32	26
Cefoxitin	23-29	25
Cefotaxime	29-35	30
Ciprofloxacin	30-40	34
Imipenem	26-32	27

Table 4. 1 Quality control ranges of ATCC obtained from the study



Figure 4. 7 Sensitivity discs and quality control organism showing zone of inhibition

Drug	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Cefotaxime	>26	23-25	<22
Cefoxitin	>18	15-17	<14
Ceftazidime	>21	18-20	<17
Imipenem	>23	20-22	<19
Ciprofloxacin	>21	16-20	<15

Table 4. 2 Quality control ranges of antimicrobials used in the study

For a drug to be referred as sensitive, intermediate and sensitive a standard for the five drugs was used as show in the table above.

4.8 E. coli isolated from all the samples collected

A total of sixty samples were analyzed *E. coli* organism was isolated from forty-two (69%) as evidenced from MacConkey Agar after growth. The *E. coli* was isolated from soil twenty-three, drains sixteen and water three. However, there were no *Salmonella* spp nineteen (0%) isolated from this study since all the isolates were negative for *Salmonella* organism as evidenced from urease test done for the nineteen samples that produced hydrogen sulphide gas. All colonies of *E. coli* that grew on MacConkey agar were sub cultured into Sorbitol MacConkey to identify the growth of *E. coli* 0157 strain. They were incubated for 24hrs at 37 °C. Growth of colorless colonies showed the presence of 0157 *E. coli*. Table 4.3 A and B shows isolates of *E. coli* both strata. B samples with no isolates of *Salmonella* spp from all samples.

Table 4. 3 E. coli isolated from soil, drain swabs and water from both strata.

Strata 1			
Sample ID	Source	Organism Isolated	Total No.
A2,A4,A9,A10,A14,A15,A16,A18,A21	Soil	E. coli	9
A3,A5,A6,A8,A13,A17,A19,A20,A22,A23	Drain Swabs	E. coli	10
A1,A12	Water	E. coli	2
Total			21

Strata 2

Sample Id	Source	Organism	Total
		Isolated	No.
B1,B2,B5,B6,B9,B10,B13,B17,B18,B19,B20,B21,B	Soil	E. Coli	14
28,29			
B12,B4,B7,B8,B15,B16	Drain	E. Coli	6
	Swabs		
A31	Water	E. Coli	1
Total			21

Table 4.4 (B) samples with no isolates of Salmonella spp from all samples

Isolate No	Strata1	Source	Culture	Total
A7,A24,A25,A26,A29,A30	strata1	Soil	no growth	6
A11,A27,A28	strata1	Drain swab	no growth	3
Total				9

Isolate no	strata2	source	culture	Total
B11,B14,B23,B24,B25,B27,B31	strata2	soil	no growth	7
B3,B12,B22	strata2	Drain swab	no growth	3
Total				10

4.9 Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing

4.9.1 Antimicrobial susceptibility from both strata

The sampled areas were divided into two groups called strata and they were identified as A and B.

All the samples that grew *E. coli* were subjected to antimicrobial sensitivity using Kirby Disc diffusion method as described in chapter 3. A total of 42 isolates were tested for antimicrobial susceptibility in both strata. Out of these antimicrobials, 5(50.48%) were susceptible, 5(22.86%) were intermediate and 5(26.67%) were resistant. Out of the five antimicrobial agents used, Ceftazidime 28(66.67\%) showed the highest sensitivity followed by Ciprofloxacin 26 (61.90%) and Imepenem 25(59.52%) respectively. Cefotaxime and Cefoxitin showed least sensitivity at 14(33.33%) and 13(30.95\%) respectively. In intermediate Imepenem and Ciprofloxacin were the highest with 12(28.57\%) followed by Cefotaxime 10(23.81\%). The least intermediate was observed in Ceftazidime and Cefoxitin both at 7(16.67\%). Highest resistance was observed in Cefoxitin 22(52.38%), followed by Cefotaxime at 18(42.86\%). Ciprofloxacin, Imepenem and Ceftazidime had the lowest resistance 4(9.52\%),5 (11.91\%) and 7(16.67\%) respectively. Figure 4.8 A bar plot of the percentages of different drugs in response to *E. coli*.



Key: IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime;CXT-cefoxitin;CTX-cefotaxime;CIP-ciprofloxacin Figure 4. 8 Percentages of different drugs under different classes of response to *E. coli*.

4.9.2 Antimicrobial susceptibility from drain swabs

All the samples that grew *E. coli* were subjected to antimicrobial sensitivity using Kirby Disc diffusion method. Five agents were used to do sensitivity test for all the samples. A clear zone was measured in millimeters and the figure compared with the stand chart hence a drug was recorded as either resistant, sensitive or intermediate. A total of 16 isolates from drain swabs were tested for antimicrobial susceptibility. Out of these antimicrobials 5 (61.25%) were susceptible to the microbial, 5(23.75%) were intermediate and 5 (15%) were resistant. The highest resistance was shown to be Cefotaxime 6 (33.34%), followed by Cefoxitin at 4 (23.34%) while Imipenem and Ceftazidime were least resistant at 2 (10%) respectively. Ciprofloxacin was 0% resistant to the isolates tested. Table 4.5 below shows antimicrobial susceptibility at 13(85%) while Imipenem followed at 13(81.67%) respectively. Ciprofloxacin was the highest in intermediate at 8(46.67%) while Imipenem and Cefoxitin were the least intermediate at 2(13.34%) respectively. Figure 4.9 shows comparison in % between sensitivity, intermediate and resistance.

Antimicrobial	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Imipenem	13(81.67%)	2(13.34%)	1(10%)
Ceftazidime	13(85%)	2(20%)	1(10%)
Cefoxitin	10(63.34%)	2(13.34%)	4(23.34%)
Cefotaxime	5(35%)	5(31.67%)	6(33.34%)
Ciprofloxacin	8(53.33%)	8(46.67%)	0(0.00%)

Table 4. 5 Antimicrobial susceptibility Frequencies from drain swabs in both strata.



Key: IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime;CXT-cefoxitin;CTX-cefotaxime;CIP-ciprofloxacin Figure 4. 9 Comparison in % between sensitivity, intermediate level and resistance

4.9.3 Antimicrobial susceptibility from soil isolates from both strata

A total of 23 samples of soil were tested for antimicrobial sensitivity of which Imepenem resistant were 4 (17.39%),8 (34.78%) intermediate while 11 (48.83%) susceptible. In Ceftazidime resistant were 6 (26.09%), intermediate 5 (21.74%), susceptibility12 (52.17%), Cefoxitin resistant were15 (65.22%), intermediate 5 (21.71%), Susceptible 3 (13.04%), Cefotaxime resistant were 9(9.13%), intermediate 5 (21.74%), susceptible 9 (39.13%) and Ciprofloxacin resistant were 4 (17.39%), intermediate 4 (17.39%), susceptible 15 (65. 22%).Table 4.6 shows *E. coli* antimicrobials susceptibility drug patterns from soil samples in both strata. In both strata ciprofloxacin showed highest susceptibility at 65.22%, followed by Ceftazidime 52.17% while Cefoxitin showed least susceptibility. Imepenem showed

highest intermediate of all the drugs. Cefoxitin showed highest resistance. Figure 4.10 shows comparison in susceptibility patterns of the samples.



Soil Strata 1 and 2

Key: IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime;CXT-cefoxitin;CTX-cefotaxime;CIP-ciprofloxacin

Figure 4.10 Comparison in susceptibility patterns of the samples In the first strata, Imepenem at 9 (77.78%) showed highest susceptibility, followed by Ciprofloxacin at 6(66.67%) and Cefoxitin was the least sensitive at 22.22% respectively. Ceftazidime showed highest intermediate at 33.33% while Cefoxitin and Cefotaxime were least intermediate. Cefoxitin showed highest resistance while Imepenem showed no resistant. In strata two Ciprofloxacin 64.29% showed highest susceptibility, followed by Ceftazidime 50%. Cefoxitin showed highest resistance at 64.29%, followed by Cefotaxime at 42.86%. Imepenem showed highest intermediate of all the drugs.

Table 4. 6 <i>E</i> .	coli	antimicrobials	susceptibility	drug patterns	from soil	samples	in both strat	a
			1 2			1		

Strata 1	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant	Total	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Imipenem	7	2	0	9	77.78%	22.22%	0.00%
Ceftazidime	5	3	1	9	55.56%	33.33%	11.11%
Cefoxitin	2	1	6	9	22.22%	11.11%	66.67%
Cefotaxime	5	1	3	9	55.56%	11.11%	33.33%
Ciprofloxacin	6	2	1	9	66.67%	22.22%	11.11%
Strata 2	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant	Total	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Imipenem	4	6	4	14	28.57%	42.86%	28.57%

Ceftazidime	7	2	5	14	50.00%	14.29%	35.71%
Cefoxitin	1	4	9	14	7.14%	28.57%	64.29%
Cefotaxime	4	4	6	14	28.57%	28.57%	42.86%
Ciprofloxacin	9	2	3	14	64.29%	14.29%	21.43%

4.9.4 Antimicrobial susceptibility for water samples

Out of the three water samples analyzed it was observed that, Ceftazidime and Ciprofloxacin showed 100% sensitivity while Imipenem showed least sensitive figure 4.11 shows the comparisons in % between the drugs. Highest resistance was observed on Cefoxitin and Cefotaxime at 100% respectively. Imipenem was the most intermediate at 66.67%. Table 4.7: shows *E. coli* antimicrobials susceptibility drug patterns from water samples from strata 1 and 2.

Table 4. 7 E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility of water samples

Water	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant	Total	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Imipenem	1	2	0	3	33%	66.67%	0%
Ceftazidime	3	0	0	3	100%	0%	0%
Cefoxitin	0	0	3	3	0%	0%	100%
Cefotaxime	0	0	3	3	0%	0%	100%
Ciprofloxacin	3	0	0	3	100%	0%	0





Figure 4. 11 Comparisons in % between the drugs

4.10 Agglutination Latex Test for 0157 E. coli using 0157 AD kit

Out of fort two (76.19%) samples ten (23.81%) samples that had colorless colonies were tested for *E. coli* 0157 in both strata as shown in table 4.8. All the 10 samples tested positive for *E. coli* 0157. Figure 4.12 a API latex and b below shows agglutination of the colonies using 0157 latex antisera and Figure 4.13 shows colorless colonies of non-lactose fermenter of 0157 *E. coli*. The colorless colonies were non lactose fermenters while those that did not for colorless colonies were pink in color since they fermented lactose thirty-two (52.38%).

Table 4. 8 Identification and results for E. coli 0157 using API

Sample ID	Api E. Coli 0157 Latex Test Result
A1,A6,A10,A13,A19	Postive
B1,B7,B13,B16,B31	Postive



Figure 4. 12 API latex and b shows agglutination of the colonies using 0157 latex antisera



Figure 4. 13 Non-lactose fermenting colonies

4.11 Statistical comparison of resistance of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis Test and Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Test.

The resistance from this study was statistically significant since the p value=0.0005 and the statistic =19.87. The p-value is less than 0.05, and so we reject the null hypothesis. This means that the resistance is not the same across the different drugs. To know which drug is more resistant, Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Test was used. This study found that Cefoxitin and Cefotaxime are statistically significant with a p-value 0.0156 which means they are have highest resistance among the rest of the drugs. Table 4.9 shows p-values between compared drugs.

p-value	Ceftazidime	Cefoxitin	Cefotaxime	Ciprofloxacin
Imipenem	0.1088	0.0156	0.0156	0.7150
Ceftazidime		0.0156	0.0156	0.0679
Cefoxitin			0.2249	0.0156
Cefotaxime				0.0156

Table 4.9	p-values	between	compared	drugs
-----------	----------	---------	----------	-------

Imipenem Ceftazidime and Ciprofloxacin are not significant to this study p>0.05. This p-value correlates to that was found in a study conducted by John maina, (2020) who recorded a p-value (0.36) towards *E. coli*.

Statistical analysis summary using plot box. Figure 4.14 A box plot showing summary of means, standard errors.

A box plot showing summary of descriptive statistics



Figure 4. 14 A box plot showing summary of descriptive statistics

Drug	Mean <u>+</u> SE
Imipenem	$23.809524 \pm 5.460448^{a}$
Ceftazidime	19.440476 <u>+</u> 9.395252 ^a
Cefoxitin	9.333333 <u>+</u> 9.030211 ^b
Cefotaxime	$23.452381 \pm 4.695007^{b}$
Ciprofloxacin	$21.547619 \pm 7.012888^{a}$

Table 4. 10 Means and standard errors

Those with the same letter are statistically the same.

4.12 Statistical comparison of sensitivity of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis Test and Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Test.

Sensitivity from this study was significant to the study since the p value=0.01 is between the strata. This means that the sensitivity is not the same across the different drugs. To know which drug is more sensitive, Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Test was performed. It was observed that, Ciprofloxacin, Ceftazidime and Imipenem were the most sensitive drug with a p-value >0.05. Table 4.11 shows the p-values of the antimicrobials in the study.

p-value	Ceftazidime	Cefoxitin	Cefotaxime	Ciprofloxcin
Imipenem	0.4630	0.0156	0.0277	0.9375
Ceftazidime		0.0156	0.0260	0.3454
Cefoxitin			0.9165	0.1158
Cefotaxime				0.0156

Table 4. 11 p-values of the antimicrobials

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION

5.0 Introduction

This chapter gives a discussion of the results based on the specific objectives of the study. Section explains how presence of *E. coli* on the environment of Majengo is an indication of contamination. Further, it explains resistance of the antimicrobials used during the study to isolated organism. The last section explains the impact of Enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* to human living in this informal settlement.

5.1 Isolation of E. coli in informal settlements of Majengo slum

The current study recorded a significant number of *E. coli* bacteria from forty-two samples analyzed 69%. This finding is lower than that recorded by Dewi *et al.*, (2022) who isolated 100% *E. coli* from pond water. This result is an indication that the environment of Majengo slum in Meru County is highly contaminated. This poses a risk to human health to the people living in this area that will result to outbreak of diseases.

The current study recorded 72.7% of *E. coli* from drain swabs this finding is much lower than (Berendes *et al.*, 2020) who recorded 89% of *E. coli* for open drains. Other studies conducted by Amin *et al.*, (2019), Ginn *et al.*, (2021) recorded 49% and 52% of *E. coli*. Their finding is lower from the findings recorded from the current study. The current study and precious studies hence agree that open drains are highly contaminated with waste water released from homes and open defecation.

While studying on *E. coli* isolated from community toilet wastewater and stored drinking water, (Harada *et al.*, 2018) noted that 94% of stored drinking water had *E. coli*. In other studies, (Bindra et al., 2021, Gitahi *et al.*, 2018) recorded 50% and 17% *E. coli* in ground water. The current study recorded 100% isolation of *E. coli* from three water samples analyzed. This contamination from current and previous studies could be due to unsafe disposal of human waste that contaminates water.

5.2 Antimicrobial resistance from water samples.

The current study showed 100% resistance to water samples analyzed during the study. This resistance is a likely indication that there is high contamination of waste water, that is in return used for home use by the residents. However, this study didn't do a study from the source to find out whether contamination starts from the source downstream. Further studies should be conducted to find out if there is contamination. The findings from the current study was higher by 20% from a related study conducted by Kumar *et al.*, (2021) on antidrug resistance on Indian rivers. Mukami (2021) while investigating resistance from water found that Ceftazidime and Ciprofloxacin had almost the same resistance 1.7% and 1.8% respectively. These findings are higher than the current study which recorded 0% resistance on the drugs. Praveenkumarreddy *et al.*,(2020) while investigating the occurrence of antimicrobial of *E. coli* in wastewater plants found 60% resistance towards Ciprofloxacin, this value was higher than the current study which found 0% resistance.

5.3 Antimicrobial resistance patterns of E. coli from the study area

This study reported a range of multidrug resistance to *E. coli* from all the samples analyzed. Therefore, there is high chance that *E. coli* isolated from this study area emerges from the surrounding poor unhygienic conditions and inadequate sanitation facilities from the residents. This findings agrees with a study on contamination of street food in Burkina faso that, enteric organisms emerge from cross contamination (Nikiema *et al.*, 2021). Same observation were recorded by Tahri *et al.*, (2021). A study conducted on antimicrobial profile in Juja and Kibera found that, Cefotaxime, Ceftazidime and Ciprofloxacin recorded a greater than 30% of antimicrobial resistance (Maina et *al.*, 2019). This result is much lower than the one reported in the current study that recorded 25% increase. Fleece *et al.*, (2019) observed that this increase in resistance was due to use of antibiotics in the treatment of diseases associated with poor unhygienic conditions. This study found the highest resistance on soil where it was noted that, Cefoxitin was at 65.22%, an indication that soil was highly contaminated in Majengo

slum. These findings correlates with study on urban informal settlement on antimicrobial resistance on the environment which noted that less attention was being given on contamination and posed a great risk to antimicrobial resistance (Iskandar *et al.*, 2020). Samreen *et al.*, (2021) while studying at environmental resistance, he highlights that soil is a hotspot carrier of resistant genes.

The current study recorded 34% antimicrobial resistance towards Cefotaxime, imepenem 10% and zero resistance to Ciprofloxacin which agree with Divyashree *et al.*, (2020) in a similar study that recorded 0% resistance to Ciprofloxacin 1.68% to Imipenem and 8.94% Cefotaxime respectively. However, both studies recorded 0% to Ciprofloxacin. Sonola *et al.*, (2021) while looking at multidrug resistance to *E. coli* noted that Cefotaxime showed 79.7% resistance to *E. coli*. In a related study by Hope *et al.*, (2019) recorded 93% resistance to *E. coli*. The current study recorded a lower figure of 42.86% antimicrobial resistance to Cefotaxime.

The current study showes the least resistance Ceftazidime (16.67%) which is much lower than that resistance obtained from (Ngene *et al.*, 2021) at100%.

5.4 Global partnership in curbing antimicrobial resistance

The current study noted that slum need to be supported in order to manage waste. This will in turn ensure proper management of waste generated from informal settlement. This studies agrees with a study conducted by Oppong *et al.*, (2015) while studying on slums and health globally noted that, slum neglect in developing countries is a huge disaster since, it may increase multidrug resistance to microorganism that causes infections. This current study indirectly highlights need for partnership in order for slum areas to get water, sanitation and hygiene. This observation correlate to that of Gupta and Guin, (2015) who proposes need for non-governmental organizations to lead in provision of amenities in urban poor areas. In another study, Adane *et al.*, (2017) suggests creation of preventive programs that mainly focuses on improving cleanliness of sanitation facilities. Also Khan *et al.*, (2017)

while investigating emerging antimicrobial resistance, suggests need for improving health, hygiene and sanitation at the community may reduce spread of infectious diseases.

5.5 Isolation of enterohemorrhagic E. coli on the Majengo environment.

Enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* is a strain of *E. coli* that release a toxin known as shiga toxin that causes acute diarrhea and kidney failure (Mukami, 2021). A study conducted by (Ghaderi *et al.*, 2022) while studying on shiga toxin in sheep recorded 7.4% of *E. coli* 0157 present. In a related study (Heydari *et al.*, 2020) noted 6.4% of *E. coli* 0157 was present in five samples out of seventy eight analyzed. The current study also isolated *E. coli* 0157 from ten out of forty-two samples analyzed.

In a study conducted by Fesseha *et al.*, (2022) 46% of *E. coli* 0157 was recorded and unhygienic conditions were the reason for the availability of the bacteria. This result is higher than the current study which recorded 23.8%. In another study, (Ghali-mohammed and Ayoade, 2023) noted 2.3% of *E. coli* 0157 from raw milk. This result is lower than the one recorded by the current study. Unpacked milk was the most contaminated (Mumma and Baker, 2022,Disassa *et al.*, 2017). Maina *et al.*, (2019) highlights that contamination of the environment is the cause of emergence of strains that are infectious and resistant to antimicrobials. This study concurs with the current study which noted contamination of the environment which could lead to emergence of strains that are highly infectious.

5.6 Limitations for the study

Several shortcomings were experienced during this study that can form a basis for more robust studies in the future.

The study was only able to screen for microbial sensitivity without looking at resistance genes from the isolated organism.

The study only focused on isolation of organism without looking on the sanitation facilities in the study area.

66

The study was unable to isolate *Salmonella* spp. from this area hence more studies on alternative sample collection and analysis is needed.

CHAPTER SIX

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION AND PUBLICATION

6.0 Introduction

This chapter give a conclusion of the study and recommendation based on the findings from the study.

6.1 Study conclusion

The study arrived at the following conclusions after findings and Analysis.

High contamination noted strongly suggest sanitation standards are poor in this area which is a significant risk to human health. Resistance noted from this study result to increase of infections that may be a challenge to treat leading to high mortality rates. Isolation of *E. coli* strain 0157 is a strong indication of high risk of diarrhea to young children hence, high death rate. Salmonella species susceptibility was not recorded since the organism was not isolated during analysis.

6.2 Study recommendation

The researcher came up with the following recommendation based on the primary data collected:

Proper sanitation and hygiene awareness practices should be provided through education to the residents of this area. Water supply and proper standards for sanitation and WASH programs to control the contamination noted hence, reduce outbreak of diseases caused by microorganisms. Improvement of the environmental contamination by human waste could reduce the risk of contamination that originates from the surrounding. The County government of Meru should take the initiative and improve sanitation infrastructure in slum which include better sewerage drainage systems. Molecular methods should be in future be used to look into more details the resistance genotype of the isolate from the study.

6.3 Publication

A journal article was prepared and submitted to F1000 research journal. The article was on " Evaluation of antimicrobial susceptibility of *Escherichia coli* isolated from contaminated areas of Majengo slum in Meru County, Kenya ". The article was referenced as Ombuya J, Kennedy G, Kagendo D, Naomi M: Evaluation of antimicrobial susceptibility of escherichia coli isolated from contaminated areas of majengo slum in Meru County, Kenya. This publication is provided as appendix IV.

REFERENCES

- Adane, M., Mengistie, B., Kloos, H., Medhin, G., & Mulat, W. (2017). Sanitation facilities, hygienic conditions, and prevalence of acute diarrhea among underfive children in slums of Addis Ababa, Ethiopia: Baseline survey of a longitudinal study. *PLoS One*, *12*(8), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0182783
- Akiba, M., Senba, H., Otagiri, H., Prabhasankar, V. P., Taniyasu, S., Yamashita, N., Lee, K., Yamamoto, T., Tsutsui, T., Ian Joshua, D., Balakrishna, K., Bairy, I., Iwata, T., Kusumoto, M., Kannan, K., & Guruge, K. S. (2015). Impact of wastewater from different sources on the prevalence of antimicrobial-resistant Escherichia coli in sewage treatment plants in South India. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, *115*, 203–208. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2015.02.018
- Al-Hadidi, S. H., Al Mana, H., Almoghrabi, S. Z., El-Obeid, T., Alali, W. Q., & Eltai, N. O. (2022). Retail Chicken Carcasses as a Reservoir of Multidrug-Resistant Salmonella. *Microbial Drug Resistance*, 28(7), 824–831. https://doi.org/10.1089/mdr.2021.0414
- Alba, P., Leekitcharoenphon, P., Franco, A., Feltrin, F., Ianzano, A., Caprioli, A., Stravino, F., Hendriksen, R. S., Bortolaia, V., & Battisti, A. (2018). Molecular epidemiology of mcr-encoded colistin resistance in Enterobacteriaceae from food-producing animals in italy revealed through the EU harmonized antimicrobial resistance monitoring. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, *9*(JUN), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.01217
- Alburo, H. M., & Otadoy, J. B. (2021). Prevalence of asthma, dengue, and diarrhea among children in slum communities in Cebu City, Philippines. 24(December).

- Alvarez-Uria, G., Gandra, S., Mandal, S., & Laxminarayan, R. (2018). Global forecast of antimicrobial resistance in invasive isolates of Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae. *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 68, 50–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2018.01.011
- Amin, N., Rahman, M., Raj, S., Ali, S., Green, J., Das, S., Doza, S., Mondol, M. H., Wang, Y., Islam, M. A., Alam, M.-U., Huda, T. M. N., Haque, S., Unicomb, L., Joseph, G., & Moe, C. L. (2019). Quantitative assessment of fecal contamination in multiple environmental sample types in urban communities in Dhaka, Bangladesh using SaniPath microbial approach. *PLOS ONE*, *14*(12), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0221193
- Amoafo, O. Y., Malekar, V., Jones, E., & On, S. L. W. (2022). Antibiotic resistance and phylogenetic profiling of Escherichia coli from dairy farm soils; organic versus conventional systems. *Current Research in Microbial Sciences*, 3(July 2021), 100088. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crmicr.2021.100088
- Ampaire, L., Muhindo, A., Orikiriza, P., Mwanga-Amumpaire, J., Boum, Y., & Bebell, L. (2016). A review of antimicrobial resistance in East Africa. *African Journal of Laboratory Medicine*, 5(1), 1–6.
- Anas, A. P. (2020). Contribution of community led total sanitation (clts) in reducing sanitation related diseases in the Kumbungu District. *Kaos Gl Dergisi*, 8(75), 147–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnc.2020.125798%0Ahttps://doi.org/10.1016/j.smr.2020.02.002%0A http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/810049%0Ahttp://doi.wiley.com/10.1002/anie.197505 391%0Ahttp://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780857090409500205%0Ahttp:
- Antimicrobial Resistance Division, Global Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance System, Global Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance System (GLASS), SurveillancePrevention&Control, Agnew, E., Dolecek, C., Hasan, R., Lahra, M., Merk, H., Perovic, O., Sievert, D., Smith, R.,

Taylor, A., Turner, P., Antimicrobial Resistance Division, Global Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance System, Global Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance System (GLASS), & SurveillancePrevention&Control. (2021). Global antimicrobial resistance and use surveillance system (GLASS) report 2021. In *World Health Organisation*. http://www.who.int/glass/resources/publications/early-implementation-report-2020/en/

- Ayukekbong, J. A., Ntemgwa, M., & Atabe, A. N. (2017). The threat of antimicrobial resistance in developing countries: Causes and control strategies. *Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control*, 6(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-017-0208-x
- Baloyi, T., Duvenage, S., Du Plessis, E., Villamizar-Rodríguez, G., & Korsten, L. (2021). Multidrug resistant Escherichia coli from fresh produce sold by street vendors in South African informal settlements. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 00(00), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/09603123.2021.1896681
- Barcella, L., Barbaro, A. P., & Rogolino, S. B. (2016). Colonial morphology of Escherichia coli: impact of detection in clinical specimens. *Microbiologia Medica*, 31(2), 51–55. https://doi.org/10.4081/mm.2016.5636
- Bengtsson-Palme, J., Kristiansson, E., & Larsson, D. G. J. (2018). Environmental factors influencing the development and spread of antibiotic resistance. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 42(1), 68– 80. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsre/fux053
- Berendes, D. M., de Mondesert, L., Kirby, A. E., Yakubu, H., Adomako, Lady, Michiel, J., Raj, S.,
 Robb, K., Wang, Y., Doe, B., Ampofo, J., & Moe, C. L. (2020). Variation in E. coli concentrations in open drains across neighborhoods in Accra, Ghana: The influence of onsite sanitation coverage and interconnectedness of urban environments. *International Journal of*
HygieneandEnvironmentalHealth,224,113433.https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2019.113433

- Berry, C. (2019). Global impact of antimicrobial resistance. *Oxford Handbook of Humanitarian Medicine*, 569–576. https://doi.org/10.1093/med/9780199565276.003.0034
- Bertelloni, F., Lunardo, E., Rocchigiani, G., Ceccherelli, R., & Viginia, V. (2019). Occurrence of Escherichia coli virulence genes in feces of wild birds from Central Italy. 12(3), 142–146. https://doi.org/10.4103/1995-7645.254941
- Bessa, L. J., Barbosa-Vasconcelos, A., Mendes, Â., Vaz-Pires, P., & Da Costa, P. M. (2014). High prevalence of multidrug-resistant Escherichia coli and Enterococcus spp. in river water, upstream and downstream of a wastewater treatment plant. *Journal of Water and Health*, *12*(3), 426–435. https://doi.org/10.2166/wh.2014.160
- Beukes, L. S., King, T. L. B., & Schmidt, S. (2017). Assessment of pit latrines in a peri-urban community in KwaZulu-Natal (South Africa) as a source of antibiotic resistant E. coli strains. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health*, 220(8), 1279–1284. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.IJHEH.2017.08.002
- Bindra, D., Ravindra, K., Chanana, N., & Mor, S. (2021). Assessment of on-site sanitation practices and contamination of groundwater in rural areas of Fatehgarh Sahib, Punjab, India. *Environment, Development and Sustainability, 23*(3), 4594–4613. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10668-020-00789-9
- Bishoge, O. K. (2021). Challenges facing sustainable water supply, sanitation and hygiene achievement in urban areas in sub-Saharan Africa. *Local Environment*, 26(7), 893–907. https://doi.org/10.1080/13549839.2021.1931074

- Blaak, H., de Kruijf, P., Hamidjaja, R. A., van Hoek, A. H. A. M., de Roda Husman, A. M., & Schets,
 F. M. (2014). Prevalence and characteristics of ESBL-producing E. coli in Dutch recreational waters influenced by wastewater treatment plants. *Veterinary Microbiology*, *171*(3–4), 448–459. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vetmic.2014.03.007
- Bleichenbacher, S., Stevens, M. J. A., Zurfluh, K., Perreten, V., Endimiani, A., Stephan, R., & Nüesch-Inderbinen, M. (2020). Environmental dissemination of carbapenemase-producing Enterobacteriaceae in rivers in Switzerland. *Environmental Pollution*, 265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115081
- Blyton, M. D. J., & Gordon, D. M. (2017). Genetic Attributes of E. coli Isolates from Chlorinated Drinking Water. *PloS One*, *12*(1), e0169445. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0169445
- Bolukaoto, J. Y., Kock, M. M., Strydom, K.-A., Mbelle, N. M., & Ehlers, M. M. (2019). Molecular characteristics and genotypic diversity of enterohaemorrhagic Escherichia coli O157:H7 isolates in Gauteng region, South Africa. *Science of The Total Environment*, 692, 297–304. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.07.119
- Boni, S., Marin, G. H., Campaña, L., Marin, L., Risso-Patrón, S., Marin, G., Gabriel, F., Corso, A., Garay, V., & Limeres, M. (2022). Association between Consumption of Fluoroquinolones and Carbapenems and Their Resistance Rates in Pseudomonas aeruginosa in Argentina. *Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Infectious Diseases*, 2022, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/3924212
- Bürgmann, H., Frigon, D., Gaze, W. H., Manaia, C. M., Pruden, A., Singer, A. C., Smets, B. F., & Zhang, T. (2018). Water and sanitation: An essential battlefront in the war on antimicrobial resistance. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 94(9), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiy101

- Cabrera-Sosa, L., & Ochoa, T. J. (2020). Escherichia coli Diarrhea. *Hunter's Tropical Medicine and Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 481–485. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-55512-8.00046-6
- Chauhan, A., Goyal, P., Varma, A., & Jindal, T. (2017). Microbiological evaluation of drinking water sold by roadside vendors of Delhi, India. *Applied Water Science*, 7(4), 1635–1644. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13201-015-0315-x
- Cho, S., Jackson, C. R., & Frye, J. G. (2020). The prevalence and antimicrobial resistance phenotypes of Salmonella, Escherichia coli and Enterococcus sp. in surface water. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 71(1), 3–25. https://doi.org/10.1111/lam.13301
- Chowdhury, S. N., Rafa, N., Uddin, S. M. N., & Moniruzzaman Mollah, A. K. M. (2021). Investigating the presence of enteric bacteria and their antibiotic resistance in drinking water samples of slum households in port city Chattogram, Bangladesh. *Water Science and Technology: Water Supply*, 21(1), 146–156. https://doi.org/10.2166/ws.2020.275
- Chukwu, V. A., Smith, J. U., Strachan, N. J. C., Avery, L. M., & Obiekezie, S. O. (2022). Impacts of different treatment methods for cattle manure on the spread of faecal indicator organisms from soil to lettuce in Nigeria. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, *132*(1), 618–632. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.15189

Cochran, W. G. (1977). Cochran_1977_Sampling_Techniques_Third_Edition.pdf (p. 448).

Collignon, P., Beggs, J. J., Walsh, T. R., Gandra, S., & Laxminarayan, R. (2018). Anthropological and socioeconomic factors contributing to global antimicrobial resistance: a univariate and multivariable analysis. *The Lancet Planetary Health*, 2(9), e398–e405. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196(18)30186-4

- Corburn, J., & Hildebrand, C. (2015). Slum Sanitation and the Social Determinants of Women's Health in Nairobi, Kenya. *Journal of Environmental and Public Health*, 2015, 209505. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/209505
- Cowley, L. A., Oresegun, D. R., Chattaway, M. A., Dallman, T. J., & Jenkins, C. (2018). Phylogenetic comparison of enteroinvasive escherichia coli isolated from cases of diarrhoeal disease in England, 2005–2016. *Journal of Medical Microbiology*, 67(6), 884–888. https://doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.000739
- Dadgostar, P. (2019). Antimicrobial resistance: implications and costs. *Infection and Drug Resistance*, *12*, 3903–3910. https://doi.org/10.2147/IDR.S234610
- Danish Khan, I., Mohan Gupta, R., Sen, S., Rajmohan, K., Kumar Jindal, A., Makkar, A., Rahman Razi, F., Banerjee, P., Panda, P., Lakshmi Nair, G., Kulhari, K., & Singh, S. (2017). Emerging Antimicrobial Resistance and Evolving Healthcare: Dangerous Crossroads for the Community and the Military. *Journal of Archives in Military Medicine*, *In Press*(In Press), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.5812/jamm.12097
- Devarajan, N., Laffite, A., Mulaji, C. K., Otamonga, J. P., Mpiana, P. T., Mubedi, J. I., Prabakar, K., Ibelings, B. W., & Poté, J. (2016). Occurrence of antibiotic resistance genes and bacterial markers in a tropical river receiving hospital and urban wastewaters. *PLoS ONE*, 11(2). https://doi.org/10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0149211
- Dewi, R. R., Hassan, L., Daud, H. M., Matori, M. F., Nordin, F., Ahmad, N. I., & Zakaria, Z. (2022). Prevalence and Antimicrobial Resistance of Escherichia coli , Salmonella and Vibrio Derived from Farm-Raised Red Hybrid Tilapia (Oreochromis spp.) and Asian Sea Bass (Lates calcarifer , Bloch 1970) on the West Coast of Peninsular Malaysia.

- Dhale1, S., Vankar2, H., Janardhanan*3, J., & Walhekar4, S. (2019). Clinicoetiological Study of Acute Diarrhea in Children under 5 Years Age Group. 07(07), 555–563.
- Dhawde, R., Macaden, R., Saranath, D., Nilgiriwala, K., Ghadge, A., & Birdi, T. (2018). Antibiotic resistance characterization of environmental E. Coli isolated from river Mula-Mutha, Pune District, India. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 15(6). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15061247
- Disassa, N., Sibhat, B., Mengistu, S., Muktar, Y., & Belina, D. (2017). Prevalence and AntimicrobialSusceptibility Pattern of E . coli O157 : H7 Isolated from Traditionally Marketed Raw CowMilk in and around Asosa Town , Western Ethiopia. 2017.
- Divyashree, M., Vijaya Kumar, D., Ballamoole, K. K., Shetty A, V., Chakraborty, A., & Karunasagar,
 I. (2020). Occurrence of antibiotic resistance among Gram negative bacteria isolated from effluents of fish processing plants in and around Mangalore. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 30(6), 653–660. https://doi.org/10.1080/09603123.2019.1618799
- Dougnon, T. V., Legba, B., Deguenon, E., Hounmanou, G., Agbankpe, J., Amadou, A., Fabiyi, K., Assogba, P., Hounsa, E., Aniambossou, A., De Souza, M., Bankole, H. S., Baba-Moussa, L., & Dougnon, T. J. (2017). Pathogenicity, Epidemiology and Virulence Factors of Salmonella species: A Review. *Notulae Scientia Biologicae*, 9(4), 460–466. https://doi.org/10.15835/nsb9410125
- Enabulele, S. A., & Uraih, N. (2009). Enterohaemorrhagic Escherichia coli 0157 : H7 Prevalence in meat and vegetables sold in Benin City, Nigeria. *3*(5), 276–279.
- Engidaw Abebe, Getachew Gugsa, Meselu Ahmed, N. A. Y. T., & Shimelis Abegaz, T. S. (2022). Occurrence and Antimicrobial Resistance Pattern of. 7, 1–36.

- Ercumen, A., Mertens, A., Arnold, B. F., Benjamin-chung, J., Hubbard, A. E., Alvee, M., Kabir, M. H., Khalil, M. R., Kumar, A., Rahman, S., Parvez, M., Unicomb, L., Rahman, M., Ram, P. K., Clasen, T., Luby, S. P., Jr, J. M. C., Resources, E., Carolina, N., ... Drive, F. (n.d.). Supporting Information Effects of single and combined water , sanitation and handwashing interventions on fecal contamination in the domestic environment : a cluster-randomized controlled trial in rural Bangladesh 3 . Infectious Disease Division , Interna.
- Essack, S. (2021). Water, sanitation and hygiene in national action plans for antimicrobial resistance. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 99(8), 606–608. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.20.284232
- Ezelarab, H. A. A., Abbas, S. H., Hassan, H. A., & Abuo-Rahma, G. E. D. A. (2018). Recent updates of fluoroquinolones as antibacterial agents. *Archiv Der Pharmazie*, 351(9), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1002/ardp.201800141
- Felipe, S. de M., Juciene, de J. B. da S., Ana, L. M. A., & Isabella, de M. M. da S. (2018). Using light emitting diodes at 450 nm for in vitro treatment of water intended for human consumption. *African Journal of Microbiology Research*, 12(29), 681–687. https://doi.org/10.5897/ajmr2017.8656
- Fesseha, H., Mathewos, M., Aliye, S., & Mekonnen, E. (2022). Isolation and antibiogram of Escherichia coli O157: H7 from diarrhoeic calves in urban and peri-urban dairy farms of Hawassa town. 864–876. https://doi.org/10.1002/vms3.686
- Fleece, M. E., Nshama, R., Walongo, T., Kimathi, C., Gratz, J., Rogawski McQuade, E. T., Liu, J., Pholwat, S., Mduma, E., Houpt, E. R., & Platts-Mills, J. A. (2019). Longitudinal assessment of antibiotic resistance in fecal Escherichia coli in Tanzanian Children. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 100(5), 1110–1114. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.18-0789

- Fletcher, S. (2015). Understanding the contribution of environmental factors in the spread of antimicrobial resistance. *Environmental Health and Preventive Medicine*, 20(4), 243–252. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12199-015-0468-0
- Fortman, J. L., & Mukhopadhyay, A. (2016). The Future of Antibiotics: Emerging Technologies and Stewardship. *Trends in Microbiology*, 24(7), 515–517. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.TIM.2016.04.003
- Founou, R. C., Founou, L. L., & Essack, S. Y. (2017). Clinical and economic impact of antibiotic resistance in developing countries: A systematic review and meta-analysis. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0189621
- Fouz, N., Pangesti, K. N. A., Yasir, M., Al-Malki, A. L., Azhar, E. I., Hill-Cawthorne, G. A., Abd, M., Ghany, E., & Au, G. A. H. (2020). Tropical Medicine and Infectious Disease The Contribution of Wastewater to the Transmission of Antimicrobial Resistance in the Environment: Implications of Mass Gathering Settings. *Trop. Med. Infect. Dis*, 2020, 33. https://doi.org/10.3390/tropicalmed5010033
- Garre, A., L, F., Truchado, P., Gil, M. I., & Cecilia, L. (2022). International Journal of Food Microbiology New standards at European Union level on water reuse for agricultural irrigation : Are the Spanish wastewater treatment plants ready to produce and distribute reclaimed water within the minimum quality requiremen. 356 (January 2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2021.109352
- Ghabban, H., Alnomasy, S. F., Almohammed, H., Al Idriss, O. M., Rabea, S., & Eltahir, Y. (2022). Antibacterial, Cytotoxic, and Cellular Mechanisms of Green Synthesized Silver Nanoparticles against Some Cariogenic Bacteria (Streptococcus mutans and Actinomyces viscosus). *Journal* of Nanomaterials, 2022, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/9721736

- Ghaderi, P., Ahmadi, E., Farrokhi, A. M., Moshrefi, F., Rezaei, A., Siavashi, K., Ghavami, Q., Rahmani, K., Sharifi, A., Branch, S., & Sciences, M. (2022). Prevalence and molecular characterisation of shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli in sheep farms of Sanandaj, Iran. 1– 9. https://doi.org/10.15547/bjvm.2022-0056
- Ghali-mohammed, I., & Ayoade, I. (2023). Prevalence of Escherichia coli O157 isolated from marketed raw cow milk in Kwara State , Nigeria. *Scientific African*, 19, e01469. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sciaf.2022.e01469
- Ginn, O., Rocha-Melogno, L., Bivins, A., Lowry, S., Cardelino, M., Nichols, D., Tripathi, S. N., Soria,
 F., Andrade, M., Bergin, M., Deshusses, M. A., & Brown, J. (2021). Detection and
 Quantification of Enteric Pathogens in Aerosols near Open Wastewater Canals in Cities with
 Poor Sanitation. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 55(21), 14758–14771.
 https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.1c05060
- Gitahi, Gathura, Gicheru, & T, G. (2018). African Journal of Bacteriology Research Multidrug resistant Escherichia coli isolated from asymptomatic school going children in Kibera slum, Kenya. 10(5), 70–77. https://doi.org/10.5897/JBR2018.0259
- Godman, B., Egwuenu, A., Haque, M., Ombeva, O., Nguyen, T., Phuong, T., Kalungia, A. C., Campbell, S., Pisana, A., Wale, J., Seaton, R. A., Paladini, A., Sansone, P., & Pota, V. (2021).
 Julius Mwita 14, Renata Cristina Rezende Macedo do Nascimento 15. *Isabella Piassi Dias Godói*, *10*. https://doi.org/10.3390/life11060528
- Gomes, T. A. T., Elias, W. P., Scaletsky, I. C. A., Guth, B. E. C., Rodrigues, J. F., Piazza, R. M. F., Ferreira, L. C. S., & Martinez, M. B. (2016). Diarrheagenic *Escherichia coli*. Brazilian Journal of Microbiology : *[Publication of the Brazilian Society for Microbiology]*, 47 Suppl 1(Suppl 1), 3–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjm.2016.10.015

- Govender, R., Amoah, I. D., Adegoke, A. A., Singh, G., Kumari, S., Swalaha, F. M., Bux, F., & Stenström, T. A. (2021). Identification, antibiotic resistance, and virulence profiling of Aeromonas and Pseudomonas species from wastewater and surface water. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 193(5), 294. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-021-09046-6
- Guillaume, D. A., Justus, O. O. S., & Ephantus, K. W. (2020). Factors influencing diarrheal prevalence among children under five years in mathare informal settlement, nairobi, kenya. *Journal of Public Health in Africa*, 11(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.4081/jphia.2020.1312
- Gupta, I., & Guin, P. (2015). Health Status and Access to Health Services in Indian Slums. *Health*, 07(02), 245–255. https://doi.org/10.4236/health.2015.72029
- Haenni, M., Dagot, C., Chesneau, O., Bibbal, D., Labanowski, J., Vialette, M., Bouchard, D., Martin-Laurent, F., Calsat, L., Nazaret, S., Petit, F., Pourcher, A.-M., Togola, A., Bachelot, M., Topp, E., & Hocquet, D. (2022). Environmental contamination in a high-income country (France) by antibiotics, antibiotic-resistant bacteria, and antibiotic resistance genes: Status and possible causes. *Environment International*, *159*(December 2021), 107047. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2021.107047
- Haque, R., Mondal, D., Kirkpatrick, B. D., Akther, S., Farr, B. M., Sack, R. B., & Petri, W. A. (2003).
 Epidemiologic and clinical characteristics of acute diarrhea with emphasis on Entamoeba histolytica infections in preschool children in an urban slum of Dhaka, Bangladesh. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 69(4), 398–405. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.2003.69.398
- Harada, H., Fujimori, Y., Gomi, R., Ahsan, M. N., Fujii, S., Sakai, A., & Matsuda, T. (2018). Pathotyping of Escherichia coli isolated from community toilet wastewater and stored drinking

water in a slum in Bangladesh. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 66(6), 542–548. https://doi.org/10.1111/lam.12878

- Hasssan, A. O., Obeagu, E. I., & Olamijuewon, P. B. (2022). Evaluation of different microbial pathogens associated with the external surfaces of houseflies and to determine the antibiotic susceptibility pattern of recovered bacterial pathogens in Owo. 8, 1–13.
- Health, P. (2012). Future Emerging Issues in waterborne diseases and microbial agents. 34–36.
- Heydari, F. E., Bonyadian, M., Moshtaghi, H., & Sami, M. (2020). Prevalence and antibiotic resistance profile of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* isolated from diarrheal samples. *12*(4), 289–295.
- Holmes, A. H., Moore, L. S. P., Sundsfjord, A., Steinbakk, M., Regmi, S., Karkey, A., Guerin, P. J., & Piddock, L. J. V. (2016). Understanding the mechanisms and drivers of antimicrobial resistance. *Lancet (London, England)*, 387(10014), 176–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00473-0
- Holvoet, K., Sampers, I., Callens, B., & Dewulf, J. (n.d.). Moderate Prevalence of Antimicrobial Resistance in Escherichia coli Isolates from Lettuce , Irrigation Water , and Soil. 38. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01995-13
- Hope, D., Ampaire, L., Oyet, C., Muwanguzi, E., Twizerimana, H., & Apecu, R. O. (2019).
 Antimicrobial resistance in pathogenic aerobic bacteria causing surgical site infections in
 Mbarara regional referral hospital, Southwestern Uganda. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 1–10.
 https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-53712-2

- Hubeny, J., Buta, M., Zieliński, W., Harnisz, M., Korzeniewska, E., Nowrotek, M., & Płaza, G. (2019).
 The prevalence of tet(A) and tet(M) tetracycline resistance genes in municipal wastewater. *Journal of Ecological Engineering*, 20(10), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.12911/22998993/112714
- Iseghohi, M, G., & FA, K. (2021). Escherichia Coli Encoding Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamases Isolated from Diarrheic Patients in Minna, Nigeria. *The International Journal of Biotechnology*, *10*(2), 52–68. https://doi.org/10.18488/journal.57.2021.102.52.68
- Iskandar, K., Molinier, L., Hallit, S., Sartelli, M., Catena, F., Coccolini, F., Hardcastle, T. C., Roques, C., & Salameh, P. (2020). Drivers of antibiotic resistance transmission in low-and middleincome countries from a "one health" perspective—a review. *Antibiotics*, 9(7), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics9070372
- Iwu, C. D., du Plessis, E., Korsten, L., & Okoh, A. I. (2021). Prevalence of E. coli O157: H7 strains in irrigation water and agricultural soil in two district municipalities in South Africa. *International Journal of Environmental Studies*, 78(3), 474–483.
- Iwu, C. D., & Patrick, S. M. (2021). An insight into the implementation of the global action plan on antimicrobial resistance in the WHO African region: A roadmap for action. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents*, 58(4), 106411. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2021.106411
- Iyer, G., Giesen, M. J., Juneja, R., & Graham, D. W. (2021). Strategic value of interviewer training and local community-based organisations for wash and antibiotic resistance surveys. *Journal of Water Sanitation and Hygiene for Development*, 11(4), 535–545. https://doi.org/10.2166/washdev.2021.232
- Jaiswal, V. (2019). International Journal of Health Sciences and Research Water and Sanitation Situation in Urban Slums of India : Evidence from. May.

- Jasovský, D., Littmann, J., Zorzet, A., & Cars, O. (2016). Antimicrobial resistance—a threat to the world's sustainable development. Upsala Journal of Medical Sciences, 121(3), 159–164. https://doi.org/10.1080/03009734.2016.1195900
- Jeffrey L. Fortman and Aindrila Mukhopadhyay. (2016). This problem has been recognized and written about at the highest levels, culminating in a National Action Plan for the United States, issued by the White House.
- John maina. (2020). Multiple-drug resistances gram-negative bacterial strains recoverable from food and environmental samples in Kibera informal settlements (Master's Thesis) Jomo Kenyatta University of Science and Technology.
- Kahlmeter, G., Giske, C. G., Kirn, T. J., & Sharp, S. E. (2019). Point-counterpoint: Differences between the European Committee on Antimicrobial susceptibility testing and Clinical and Laboratory standards institute recommendations for reporting antimicrobial susceptibility results. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 57(9). https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.01129-19
- Kalule, J. B., Smith, A. M., Vulindhlu, M., Tau, N. P., Nicol, M. P., Keddy, K. H., & Robberts, L. (2019). Prevalence and antibiotic susceptibility patterns of enteric bacterial pathogens in human and non-human sources in an urban informal settlement in Cape Town, South Africa. *BMC Microbiology*, *19*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/S12866-019-1620-6/TABLES/9
- Karimi, K. J., Ahmad, A., Duse, A., Mwanthi, M., & Ayah, R. (2023). Prevalence of Antibiotic Use and Disposal at Household Level in Informal Settlements of Kisumu, Kenya. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 20(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20010287
- Katale, B. Z., Misinzo, G., Mshana, S. E., Chiyangi, H., Campino, S., Clark, T. G., Good, L., Rweyemamu, M. M., & Matee, M. I. (2020). Genetic diversity and risk factors for the

transmission of antimicrobial resistance across human, animals and environmental compartments in East Africa: A review. *Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-020-00786-7

- Kenya National Bureau of Statistics. (2019). 2019 Kenya Population and Housing Census Volume III: Distribution of Population by Age and Sex. In *Kenya National Bureau of Statistics: Vol. II* (Issue 1).
- Kimathi, E. (2018). The role of NGOs in fighting child poverty: A case study of slums in Meru town, Kenya. https://www.nmbu.no/fakultet/landsam/institutt/noragric
- Kobayashi, T., Ikeda, M., Okada, Y., Higurashi, Y., Okugawa, S., & Moriya, K. (2021). Clinical and Microbiological Characteristics of Recurrent Escherichia coli Bacteremia. *Microbiology Spectrum*, 9(3), e0139921. https://doi.org/10.1128/Spectrum.01399-21
- Kobusingye, B., Kyalo Mungatu, J., & Mulyungi, P. (2017). Influence of Stakeholders Involvement on Project Outcomes. a Case of Water, Sanitation, and Hygiene (Wash) Project in Rwanda. *European Journal of Business and Social Sciences*, 6(06), 195–206.
- Korzeniewska, E., & Harnisz, M. (2018). Relationship between modification of activated sludge wastewater treatment and changes in antibiotic resistance of bacteria. *The Science of the Total Environment*, 639, 304–315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.165
- Kraemer, S. A., Ramachandran, A., & Perron, G. G. (2019). Antibiotic pollution in the environment: From microbial ecology to public policy. *Microorganisms*, 7(6), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms7060180
- Kumar, M., Dhangar, K., Thakur, A. K., Ram, B., Chaminda, T., Sharma, P., Kumar, A., Raval, N., Srivastava, V., Rinklebe, J., Kuroda, K., Sonne, C., & Barcelo, D. (2021). Antidrug resistance

in the Indian ambient waters of Ahmedabad during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 416. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2021.126125

- Kumar, M., Ram, B., Sewwandi, H., Sulfikar, Honda, R., & Chaminda, T. (2020). Treatment enhances the prevalence of antibiotic-resistant bacteria and antibiotic resistance genes in the wastewater of Sri Lanka, and India. *Environmental Research*, 183, 109179. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENVRES.2020.109179
- Kumar, M., Sulfikar, Chaminda, T., Patel, A. K., Sewwandi, H., Mazumder, P., Joshi, M., & Honda,
 R. (2020). Prevalence of antibiotic resistance in the tropical rivers of Sri Lanka and India.
 Environmental Research, 188, 109765. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENVRES.2020.109765
- Kumutha, B., Nadu, T., & Nadu, T. (2020). Environmental issues in poultry farming in Tamil Nadu : A Descriptive Study. *11*(12), 3785–3794.
- Kwiringira, J., Atekyereza, P., Niwagaba, C., Kabumbuli, R., Rwabukwali, C., Kulabako, R., & Günther, I. (2016). Seasonal variations and shared latrine cleaning practices in the slums of Kampala city, Uganda. *BMC Public Health*, 16(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3036-7
- Kwong, L. H., Ercumen, A., Pickering, A. J., Arsenault, J. E., Islam, M., Sarker, M., Unicomb, L., Rahman, M., Davis, J., Luby, S. P., Carolina, N., Kwong, L. H., Room, Y. E., & Ortega, V. (n.d.). participating in a cluster-randomized trial of water, sanitation and hygiene interventions (WASH Benefits) * Corresponding author: Number of pages: 6 Table of Contents Table S1.
 Input parameters and associated distributions for modeling fecal ingest.
- Langata, L. M., Maingi, J. M., Musonye, H. A., Kiiru, J., & Nyamache, A. K. (2019). Antimicrobial resistance genes in Salmonella and Escherichia coli isolates from chicken droppings in Nairobi, Kenya. *BMC Research Notes*, *12*(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-019-4068-8

- Latif, M. B., Irin, A., & Ferdaus, J. (2016). Socio-economic and health status of slum dwellers of the Kalyanpur slum in Dhaka city. *Bangladesh Journal of Scientific Research*, 29(1), 73–83. https://doi.org/10.3329/bjsr.v29i1.29760
- LeJeune, J. T., Garcia, A. D., & Latronico, F. (2022). Antimicrobial resistance and antimicrobial residues in the food chain. *Present Knowledge in Food Safety*, 297–302. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-819470-6.00045-7
- Lemarié, C., Marion, E., Mahieu, R., Donnars, A., & Eveillard, M. (2022). blaVIMin wastewater drains: A hidden circulation of VIM-producing Enterobacterales in the hospital setting? *Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology*, 43(9), 1277–1278. https://doi.org/10.1017/ice.2021.234
- Lindeberg, Y. L., Egedal, K., Hossain, Z. Z., Phelps, M., Tulsiani, S., Farhana, I., Begum, A., & Jensen,
 P. K. M. (2018). Can Escherichia coli fly? The role of flies as transmitters of E. coli to food in an urban slum in Bangladesh. *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, 23(1), 2–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/tmi.13003
- Liu, Y., Chen, Y., Feng, M., Chen, J., Shen, W., & Zhang, S. (2021). Occurrence of antibiotics and antibiotic resistance genes and their correlations in river-type drinking water source, China. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 28(31), 42339–42352. https://doi.org/10.1007/S11356-021-13637-8
- Loayza, F., & Graham, J. P. (2020). Factors Obscuring the Role of E . coli from Domestic Animals in the Global Antimicrobial Resistance Crisis : An Evidence-Based Review.
- Loosli, K., Davis, A., Muwonge, A., & Lembo, T. (2021). Addressing antimicrobial resistance by improving access and quality of care—a review of the literature from east africa. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, *15*(7), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0009529

- Loots, M., Chidamba, L., & Korsten, L. (2021). Microbial load and prevalence of escherichia coli and Salmonella spp. in macadamia nut production systems. *Journal of Food Protection*, 84(6), 1088–1096.
- Lyus, R., Pollock, A., Ocan, M., & Brhlikova, P. (2020). Registration of antimicrobials, Kenya, Uganda and united republic of Tanzania, 2018. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 98(8), 530– 538. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.19.249433
- Ma, F., Xu, S., Tang, Z., Li, Z., & Zhang, L. (2021). Use of antimicrobials in food animals and impact of transmission of antimicrobial resistance on humans. *Biosafety and Health*, 3(1), 32–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bsheal.2020.09.004
- Mahapatra, T., Mahapatra, S., Chakraborty, N. D., Raj, A., Bakshi, B., Banerjee, B., Saha, S., Guha, A., Dutta, S., & Kanungo, S. (2021). Intervention to Improve Diarrhea-Related Knowledge and Practices among Informal Healthcare Providers in Slums of Kolkata. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 224(Suppl 7), S890–S900. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiab499
- Mahon, C. R., Mt, M. S., & Lehman, D. C. (2022). *Textbook of diagnostic microbiology-e-book*. Elsevier Health Sciences.
- Maina, J., Ndung, P., Muigai, A., Onyango, H., Mukaya, J. K., Wambui, S., Judah, T., Kinyua, J.,
 Muriuki, J., Chesenge, L., Kisoo, L., Thuku, R., Wachira, B., Bett, V., Gachuki, T., & Kiiru, J.
 (2019). Antimicrobial Profiles of Selected Gram-Negative Bacteria Recoverable from Sewage and Sludge from Juja and Kibera Informal Settlements of the Larger Nairobi Metropolis. 507–524. https://doi.org/10.4236/aim.2019.96031
- Maloo, A., Fulke, A. B., Mulani, N., Sukumaran, S., & Ram, A. (2017). Pathogenic multiple antimicrobial resistant Escherichia coli serotypes in recreational waters of Mumbai, India: a

potential public health risk. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 24(12), 11504–11517. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-017-8760-8

- Mawa, J., Munshi, S. K., Mou, A. N., & Nur, I. T. (2021). Physicochemical and bacteriological screening of pathogenic microorganisms from aquarium water collected from katabon area in Dhaka city. 11(1), 20–23.
- Mbanga, J., Abia, A. L. K., Amoako, D. G., & Essack, S. Y. (2021). Longitudinal Surveillance of Antibiotic Resistance in Escherichia coli and Enterococcus spp. From a Wastewater Treatment Plant and Its Associated Waters in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *Microbial Drug Resistance*, 27(7), 904–918. https://doi.org/10.1089/mdr.2020.0380
- Mbanga, J., Amoako, D. G., Abia, A. L. K., Allam, M., Ismail, A., & Essack, S. Y. (2021). Genomic Insights of Multidrug-Resistant *Escherichia coli* From Wastewater Sources and Their Association With Clinical Pathogens in South Africa. *Frontiers in Veterinary Science*, 8(February), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fvets.2021.636715
- Mensah, J. (2019). 1improving environmental sanitation in the catchment area of benya lagoon, ghana: The non-household stakeholder role and participation dimension. *Journal of Water Sanitation and Hygiene for Development*, 9(4), 714–730. https://doi.org/10.2166/washdev.2019.024
- Mesquita, E., Ribeiro, R., Silva, C. J. C., Alves, R., Baptista, R., Condinho, S., Rosa, M. J., Perdigão, J., Caneiras, C., & Duarte, A. (2021). An update on wastewater multi-resistant bacteria: Identification of clinical pathogens such as escherichia coli o25b:H4-b2-st131-producing ctx-m-15 esbl and kpc-3 carbapenemase-producing klebsiella oxytoca. *Microorganisms*, 9(3), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms9030576
- Michelacci, V., Prosseda, G., Maugliani, A., Tozzoli, R., Sanchez, S., Herrera-León, S., Dallman, T., Jenkins, C., Caprioli, A., & Morabito, S. (2016). Characterization of an emergent clone of

enteroinvasive Escherichia coli circulating in Europe. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*, 22(3), 287.e11-287.e19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2015.10.025

- Mirhoseini, A., Amani, J., & Nazarian, S. (2019). Corrigendum to "Review on pathogenicity mechanism of enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli and vaccines against it" (Microbial Pathogenesis (2018) 117 (162–169), (S0882401017317011), (10.1016/j.micpath.2018.02.032)). *Microbial Pathogenesis*, 135(August), 103561. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpath.2019.103561
- Mokgophi, T. M., Gcebe, N., Fasina, F., & Adesiyun, A. A. (2021). Antimicrobial resistance profiles of salmonella isolates on chickens processed and retailed at outlets of the informal market in Gauteng Province, South Africa. *Pathogens*, 10(3), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens10030273 monicah cheesbrough. (2006). *monicah cheesbrough part 2*.
- Mshana, S. E., Sindato, C., Matee, M. I., & Mboera, L. E. G. (2021). Antimicrobial use and resistance in agriculture and food production systems in africa: A systematic review. *Antibiotics*, 10(8). https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics10080976
- Mubarak, K. I. (2020). The Association between Prevalence of Bacterial Diarrhea among Childrens and Some Factor's. *Indian Journal of Public Health Research & Development*, 11(5).
- Mukami, S. N. (2021). Phenotypic and molecular characterization of pathotypes , and antimicrobial resistance profiles of *Escherichia Coli* from food , water and livestock in selected informal settlements in Nairobi .
- Mumma, J., & Baker, K. K. (2022). Milk Product Safety and Household Food Hygiene Influence Bacterial Contamination of Infant Food in. 9(February), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021.772892

- Muriuki, C. W., Home, P. G., Raude, J. M., Ngumba, E. K., Munala, G. K., Kairigo, P. K., Gachanja,
 A. N., & Tuhkanen, T. A. (2020). Occurrence, distribution, and risk assessment of pharmerciuticals in wastewater and open surface drains of peri-urban areas: Case study of Juja town, Kenya. *Environmental Pollution*, 267, 115503. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115503
- Murtaza, F., Muzaffar, M., Mustafa, T., & Anwer, J. (2021). Water and sanitation risk exposure in children under-five in Pakistan. *Journal of Family and Community Medicine*, 28(2), 103–109. https://doi.org/10.4103/jfcm.jfcm_149_21
- Mutai, C., Ombachi, N., Simiyu, R., & Mutai, C. (2020). Public Health in Urban Spaces; Vulnerability of Youth to Drug Abuse in Nairobi's Mukuru Kwa Njenga Informal Settlements, Kenya. *African Journal of Alcohol & Drug Abuse :*, 4(1), 27–39.
- Muthuma, E. N., Gitau, G. K., & Aboge, G. O. (2016). Antimicrobial usage in broiler farms in , periurban , Nairobi, Kenya. *American Journal of Research Communication*, 4(8), 14–29.
- Nadimpalli, M. L., Marks, S. J., Montealegre, M. C., Gilman, R. H., Pajuelo, M. J., Saito, M., Tsukayama, P., Njenga, S. M., Kiiru, J., Swarthout, J., Islam, M. A., Julian, T. R., & Pickering, A. J. (2020). Urban informal settlements as hotspots of antimicrobial resistance and the need to curb environmental transmission. *Nature Microbiology*, *5*(6), 787–795. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-020-0722-0
- Nandi, A., Megiddo, I., Ashok, A., Verma, A., & Laxminarayan, R. (2017). Reduced burden of childhood diarrheal diseases through increased access to water and sanitation in India: A modeling analysis. *Social Science & Medicine*, 180, 181–192. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.08.049

- Newell, D. G., & La Ragione, R. M. (2018). Enterohaemorrhagic and other Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli (STEC): Where are we now regarding diagnostics and control strategies? *Transboundary and Emerging Diseases*, 65(May 2017), 49–71. https://doi.org/10.1111/tbed.12789
- Ngai, D. G., Nyamache, A. K., & Ombori, O. (2021). Prevalence and antimicrobial resistance profiles of Salmonella species and Escherichia coli isolates from poultry feeds in Ruiru Sub-County, Kenya. *BMC Research Notes*, 14(1), 4–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-021-05456-4
- Ngene, A. C., Ohaegbu, C. G., Awom, I. E., Egbere, J. O., Onyimba, I. A., Coulthard, O. D., Umar, U., Ohaeri, U. C., Nnadi, N. N., & Aguiyi, J. C. (2021). High prevalence of multidrug resistant enterobacteriaceae isolated from wastewater and soil in Jos Metropolis, Plateau State, Nigeria. *13*(December), 22–29. https://doi.org/10.5897/JBR2021.0336
- Ngigi, A. N., Magu, M. M., & Muendo, B. M. (2019). Occurrence of antibiotics residues in hospital wastewater, wastewater treatment plant, and in surface water in Nairobi County, Kenya. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 192(1), 18. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-019-7952-8
- Nikiema, M. E. M., De La Gandara, M. P., Compaore, K. A. M., Ba, A. K., Soro, K. D., Nikiema, P. A., Barro, N., Sangare, L., & Weill, F. X. (2021). Contamination of street food with multidrugresistant Salmonella, in Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso. *PLoS ONE*, *16*(6 June 2021), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0253312
- Nur, I. T., Talukder, M., Das, T. R., Asaduzzaman, M., Feroz, F., & Munshi, S. K. (2021). Microbiological status of some street iftar items collected from Chalk bazar in Dhaka city, Bangladesh. *Food Research*, 5(3), 236–240. https://doi.org/10.26656/fr.2017.5(3).617

- Odjadjare, E. C., & Olaniran, A. O. (2015). Prevalence of antimicrobial resistant and virulent Salmonella spp. in treated effluent and receiving aquatic milieu of wastewater treatment plants in Durban, South Africa. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *12*(8), 9692–9713. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph120809692
- Ombelet, S., Kpossou, G., Kotchare, C., Agbobli, E., Sogbo, F., Massou, F., Lagrou, K., Barbé, B., Affolabi, D., & Jacobs, J. (2022). Blood culture surveillance in a secondary care hospital in Benin: epidemiology of bloodstream infection pathogens and antimicrobial resistance. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, 22(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-022-07077-z
- Omulo, S., Lofgren, E. T., Lockwood, S., Thumbi, S. M., Bigogo, G., Ouma, A., Verani, J. R., Juma, B., Njenga, M. K., Kariuki, S., McElwain, T. F., Palmer, G. H., & Call, D. R. (2021). Carriage of antimicrobial-resistant bacteria in a high-density informal settlement in Kenya is associated with environmental risk-factors. *Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control*, 10(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-021-00886-y
- Oppong, J. R., Mayer, J., & Oren, E. (2015). The global health threat of African urban slums: The example of urban tuberculosis. *African Geographical Review*, 34(2), 182–195. https://doi.org/10.1080/19376812.2014.910815
- Pandey, N., & Cascella, M. (2021). *Beta Lactam Antibiotics*. StatPearls Publishing, Treasure Island (FL). http://europepmc.org/books/NBK545311
- Papajová, I., Šmigová, J., Gregová, G., Šoltys, J., Venglovský, J., Papaj, J., Szabóová, T., Dančová, N., Ihnacik, L., Schusterová, I., Sušinková, J., Raková, J., & Regecová, I. (2022). Effect of Wastewater Treatment on Bacterial Community, Antibiotic-Resistant Bacteria and Endoparasites. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19052750

- Paphitou, N. I. (2013). Antimicrobial resistance: action to combat the rising microbial challenges. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents*, 42(SUPPL.1), S25–S28. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.IJANTIMICAG.2013.04.007
- Pazda, M., Rybicka, M., Stolte, S., Piotr Bielawski, K., Stepnowski, P., Kumirska, J., Wolecki, D., & Mulkiewicz, E. (2020). Identification of Selected Antibiotic Resistance Genes in Two Different Wastewater Treatment Plant Systems in Poland: A Preliminary Study. *Molecules (Basel, Switzerland)*, 25(12). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25122851
- Pedley, S., & Pond, K. (2003). *Emerging issues in water and infectious disease*. World Health Organization.
- Pickering, A. J., Ercumen, A., Arnold, B. F., Kwong, L. H., Parvez, S. M., Alam, M., Sen, D., Islam, S., Kullmann, C., Chase, C., Ahmed, R., Unicomb, L., Colford, J. M., & Luby, S. P. (2018).
 Fecal Indicator Bacteria along Multiple Environmental Transmission Pathways (Water, Hands, Food, Soil, Flies) and Subsequent Child Diarrhea in Rural Bangladesh. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.8b00928
- Poma, V., Mamani, N., & Iñiguez, V. (2016). Impact of urban contamination of the La Paz River basin on thermotolerant coliform density and occurrence of multiple antibiotic resistant enteric pathogens in river water , irrigated soil and fresh vegetables. *SpringerPlus*. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40064-016-2132-6
- Pornsukarom, S., & Thakur, S. (2016). Assessing the Impact of Manure Application in Commercial Swine Farms on the Transmission of Antimicrobial Resistant Salmonella in the Environment. 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0164621

- Potter, R. F., D'Souza, A. W., & Dantas, G. (2016). The rapid spread of carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae. *Drug Resistance Updates*, 29, 30–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.DRUP.2016.09.002
- Pourhoseingholi, M. A., Vahedi, M., & Rahimzadeh, M. (2013). Sample size calculation in medical studies. *Gastroenterology and Hepatology from Bed to Bench*, *6*(1), 14–17.
- Praveenkumarreddy, Y., Akiba, M., Guruge, K. S., Balakrishna, K., Vandana, K. E., & Kumar, V. (2020). Occurrence of antimicrobial-resistant escherichia coli in sewage treatment plants of south India. *Journal of Water Sanitation and Hygiene for Development*, 10(1), 48–55. https://doi.org/10.2166/washdev.2020.051
- Pulingam, T., Parumasivam, T., Gazzali, A. M., Sulaiman, A. M., Chee, J. Y., Lakshmanan, M., Chin, C. F., & Sudesh, K. (2022). Antimicrobial resistance: Prevalence, economic burden, mechanisms of resistance and strategies to overcome. *European Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 170, 106103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejps.2021.106103
- Qamar, A., Ismail, T., & Akhtar, S. (2020). Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of Salmonella spp. In South Punjab-Pakistan. *PLoS ONE*, 15(11 November), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0232382
- Rahman, M. M., Rahman, M. M., Meher, M. M., Khan, M. S. I., & Anower, A. K. M. M. (2016).
 Isolation and antibiogram of Salmonella spp. from duck and pigeon in Dinajpur, Bangladesh. *Journal of Advanced Veterinary and Animal Research*, 3(4), 386–391.
 https://doi.org/10.5455/javar.2016.c177
- Ram, B., & Kumar, M. (2020). Correlation appraisal of antibiotic resistance with fecal, metal and microplastic contamination in a tropical Indian river, lakes and sewage. *Npj Clean Water*, *3*(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41545-020-0050-1

- Ramírez, M., Muñoz, A., López-Piñeiro, A., Albarrán, Á., Peña, D., Rato Nunes, J. M., Gama, J., & Loures, L. (2017). Evaluation of the microbial viability of soil samples from maize crops in freeze-storage under different management conditions in a semi-arid climate. *Sustainability* (*Switzerland*), 9(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/su9050690
- Ramlal, P. S., Lin, J., Buckley, C. A., Stenström, T. A., & Amoah, I. D. (2022). An assessment of the health risks associated with shared sanitation: a case study of the community ablution blocks in Durban, South Africa. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 194(3), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-022-09815-x
- Reeves, C. M., Magallon, J., Rocha, K., Tran, T., Phan, K., Vu, P., Yi, Y., Oakley-Havens, C. L., Cedano, J., Jimenez, V., Ramirez, M. S., & Tolmasky, M. E. (2021). Aminoglycoside 6'-Nacetyltransferase type Ib [AAC(6')-Ib]-mediated aminoglycoside resistance: Phenotypic conversion to susceptibility by silver ions. *Antibiotics*, 10(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics10010029
- Riley, L. W. (2020). Distinguishing Pathovars from Nonpathovars: Escherichia coli. *Microbiology Spectrum*, 8(4). https://doi.org/10.1128/microbiolspec.AME-0014-2020
- Rokeya Ahmed, M. A. R. (2019). Isolation, Identification and Antibiotic Sensitivity Pattern of Salmonella spp from Locally Isolated Egg Samples. *American Journal of Pure and Applied Biosciences*, 1(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.34104/ajpab.2019.0111
- Samreen, Ahmad, I., Malak, H. A., & Abulreesh, H. H. (2021). Environmental antimicrobial resistance and its drivers: a potential threat to public health. *Journal of Global Antimicrobial Resistance*, 27, 101–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jgar.2021.08.001

- Samuel, S. K., Moses, N. M., & Emily, T. J. (2019). Prevalence of Enterobacteriaceae Isolated from Childhood Diarrhoea in Mukuru Slums, Nairobi- Kenya. *Journal of Advances in Microbiology*, 17(3), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.9734/jamb/2019/v17i330142
- Santajit, S., & Indrawattana, N. (2016). Mechanisms of Antimicrobial Resistance in ESKAPE Pathogens. *BioMed Research International*, 2016, 2475067. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/2475067
- Saravolatz, L. D., & Stein, G. E. (2020). Plazomicin: A New Aminoglycoside. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 70(4), 704–709. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciz640
- Shah, M., Kathiiko, C., Wada, A., Odoyo, E., Bundi, M., Miringu, G., Guyo, S., Karama, M., & Ichinose, Y. (2016). Prevalence, seasonal variation, and antibiotic resistance pattern of enteric bacterial pathogens among hospitalized diarrheic children in suburban regions of central Kenya. *Tropical Medicine and Health*, 44(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41182-016-0038-1
- Shodikin, M. A., Sutejo, I. R., Agustina, D., Raharjo, A. M., & Wahyu, A. (2022). Jurnal Kesehatan Prima. 16(1), 10–17.
- Shumi Gebisa, E. (2019). A Review on Virulence Factors of <i>Escherichia Coli</i> Animal and Veterinary Sciences, 7(3), 83. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.avs.20190703.13
- Sidjabat, H. E., & Paterson, D. L. (2015). Multidrug-resistant Escherichia coli in Asia: epidemiology and management. *Expert Review of Anti-Infective Therapy*, 13(5), 575–591. https://doi.org/10.1586/14787210.2015.1028365
- Silva, I., Tacão, M., Tavares, R. D. S., Miranda, R., Araújo, S., Manaia, C. M., & Henriques, I. (2018). Fate of cefotaxime-resistant Enterobacteriaceae and ESBL-producers over a full-scale

wastewater treatment process with UV disinfection. *Science of the Total Environment*, 639, 1028–1037. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.229

- Sobur, A., Al, A., Sabuj, M., Sarker, R., Rahman, A. M. M. T., & Kabir, S. M. L. (2019). Antibioticresistant Escherichia coli and Salmonella spp . associated with dairy cattle and farm environment having public health significance. 12. https://doi.org/10.14202/vetworld.2019.984-993
- Sonola, V. S., Katakweba, A. S., Misinzo, G., & Matee, M. I. N. (2021). Occurrence of Multi-Drug-Resistant Escherichia coli in. *Antibiotics*, *10*(1137), 1–12.
- Ssemugabo, C., Nalinya, S., Lubega, G. B., Ndejjo, R., & Musoke, D. (2021). Health risks in our environment: Urban slum youth' perspectives using photovoice in Kampala, Uganda. *Sustainability (Switzerland)*, 13(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13010248
- Subham Mukherjee, Trude Sundberg, & Brigitta Schütt. (2020). Assessment of Water Security in Socially Excluded Water, Sanitation and Hygiene. *Water*, 2030.
- Sulis, G., Sayood, S., & Gandra, S. (2022). Antimicrobial resistance in low- and middle-income countries: current status and future directions. *Expert Review of Anti-Infective Therapy*, 20(2), 147–160. https://doi.org/10.1080/14787210.2021.1951705
- Surya, B., Saleh, H., Suriani, S., Sakti, H. H., & Hadijah, HadijahSulawesi, S. (n.d.). Environmental Pollution Control and Sustainability Management of Slum Settlements in Makassar City , 1– 34.
- Swedan, S., & Alrub, H. A. (2019). Pathotypes of Escherichia coli Isolated from Drinking Water Sources in Jordan. *Antibiotics*, 8(86).

- Szmolka, A., & Nagy, B. (2013). Multidrug resistant commensal Escherichia coli in animals and its impact for public health. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 4(SEP), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00258
- Tabaran, A., Mihaiu, M., Tăbăran, F., Colobatiu, L., Reget, O., Borzan, M. M., & Dan, S. D. (2017). First study on characterization of virulence and antibiotic resistance genes in verotoxigenic and enterotoxigenic E. coli isolated from raw milk and unpasteurized traditional cheeses in Romania. *Folia Microbiologica*, 62(2), 145–150. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12223-016-0481-8
- Tahri, L., Hafiane, F. Z., & Fekhaoui, M. (2021). Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of the Escherichia coli in the groundwater (Tadla-Morocco). *Groundwater for Sustainable Development*, 13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gsd.2021.100572
- Takyi, S. A., Amponsah, O., Yeboah, A. S., & Mantey, E. (2021). Locational analysis of slums and the effects of slum dweller's activities on the social, economic and ecological facets of the city: insights from Kumasi in Ghana. *GeoJournal*, 86(6), 2467–2481. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10708-020-10196-2
- Tangin Akter*, Samira Jahan, Sangita Ahmed1, S. S. and S. B. (2021). Isolation of multi-drug resistant potential pathogenic bacteria from blow fly collected from different areas of Dhaka City. 49(2), 205–214.
- Tanni, T., Hasan, M., Azad, A., & Bakali, B. (2015). State of the Environment in Slum Area: A Case Study on Khora Slum, Khulna. *Journal of Environmental Science and Natural Resources*, 7(1), 295–304. https://doi.org/10.3329/jesnr.v7i1.22187
- Thakur, S., & Gray, G. C. (2019). The mandate for a global "one health" approach to antimicrobial resistance surveillance. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 100(2), 227–228. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.18-0973

- Titilawo, Y., Jimoh, T. A., & Cowan, A. K. (2021). Multiple Drug-Resistant Escherichia coli Phylogroups from the Belmont Valley Integrated Algal Pond System. *Water, Air, & Soil Pollution*, 232(12), 485. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-021-05440-5
- Town, G., Mohsin, S., Aziz, Q., Muurlink, O. T., & Taylor-robinson, A. W. (2022). Original article Burden of antibiotic resistance among children with typhoid in. 3(1), 81–91. https://doi.org/10.21608/MID.2021.87000.1174
- Van Boeckel, T. P., Pires, J., Silvester, R., Zhao, C., Song, J., Criscuolo, N. G., Gilbert, M., Bonhoeffer, S., & Laxminarayan, R. (2019). Global trends in antimicrobial resistance in animals in low-And middle-income countries. *Science*, 365(6459). https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaw1944
- Varma, J. K., Oppong-Otoo, J., Ondoa, P., Perovic, O., Park, B. J., Laxminarayan, R., Peeling, R. W., Schultsz, C., Li, H., Ihekweazu, C., Sall, A. A., Jaw, B., & Nkengasong, J. N. (2018). Africa Centres for Disease Control and Prevention's framework for antimicrobial resistance control in Africa. *African Journal of Laboratory Medicine*, 7(2), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.4102/ajlm.v7i2.830
- Vidovic, N., & Vidovic, S. (2020). Antimicrobial resistance and food animals: Influence of livestock environment on the emergence and dissemination of antimicrobial resistance. *Antibiotics*, 9(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics9020052
- White, A., & Hughes, J. M. (2019). Critical Importance of a One Health Approach to Antimicrobial Resistance. *EcoHealth*, *16*(3), 404–409. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10393-019-01415-5
- White, K., Dickson-Anderson, S., Majury, A., McDermott, K., Hynds, P., Brown, R. S., & Schuster-Wallace, C. (2021). Exploration of E. coli contamination drivers in private drinking water wells:
 An application of machine learning to a large, multivariable, geo-spatio-temporal dataset. *Water Research*, 197, 117089. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2021.117089

- WHO. (2014). Global Report on Surveillance 2014. WHO 2014 AMR Report, 1–8. http://www.who.int/drugresistance/documents/AMR_report_Web_slide_set.pdf
- WHO. (2018a). Addressing the antibiotic resistance threat-the role of water, sanitation and hygiene. 1– 4.
- WHO. (2018b). The detection and reporting of colistin resistance. World Health Organisation, WHO/WSI/AM, 1–17.
- World, S., Vol, J., Author, C., & Address, E. (2018). Enteric bacteria of public health significance isolated from Zaria Metropolis Dumpsite Soil. *13*(4), 30–34.
- Wuijts, S., Van Den Berg, H. H. J. L., Miller, J., Abebe, L., Sobsey, M., Andremont, A., Medlicott, K.
 O., Van Passel, M. W. J., & De Roda Husman, A. M. (2017). Towards a research agenda for water, sanitation and antimicrobial resistance. *Journal of Water and Health*, 15(2), 175–184. https://doi.org/10.2166/wh.2017.124
- Yeboah, S. I. I. K., Antwi-Agyei, P., & Domfeh, M. K. (2022). Drinking water quality and health risk assessment of intake and point-of-use water sources in Tano North Municipality, Ghana. *Journal of Water, Sanitation and Hygiene for Development*, 12(2), 157–167. https://doi.org/10.2166/washdev.2022.152
- Zelalem, A., Abegaz, K., Kebede, A., Terefe, Y., & Vipham, J. L. (2022). Investigation on Salmonella enterica, Escherichia coli, and coliforms in beef from Ethiopian abattoirs: A potential risk of meat safety. *Food Science and Nutrition*, *December 2021*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1002/fsn3.2752

- Zerbo, A., Castro Delgado, R., & Arcos González, P. (2021). Water sanitation and hygiene in Sub-Saharan Africa: Coverage, risks of diarrheal diseases, and urbanization. *Journal of Biosafety and Biosecurity*, *3*(1), 41–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobb.2021.03.004
- Zhao, Y., Zhu, Y., Liu, B., Mi, J., Li, N., Zhao, W., Wu, R., Holyoak, R. G., Li, J., Liu, D., Zeng, S., & Wang, Y. (2022). Antimicrobial Susceptibility of Bacterial Isolates from Donkey Uterine Infections, 2018–2021. *Veterinary Sciences*, 9(2), 2018–2021. https://doi.org/10.3390/vetsci9020067
- Zhou, S.-X., Wang, L.-P., Liu, M.-Y., Zhang, H.-Y., Lu, Q.-B., Shi, L.-S., Ren, X., Wang, Y.-F., Lin, S.-H., Zhang, C.-H., Geng, M.-J., Zhang, X.-A., Zhu, Y.-L., Li, Z.-J., Fang, L.-Q., Liu, W., & Yang, W.-Z. (2021). Characteristics of diarrheagenic Escherichia coli among patients with acute diarrhea in China, 2009–2018. *Journal of Infection*, 83(4), 424–432. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2021.08.001
- Zone, G., & Seyoum, W. (2022). Bovine Mastitis : prevalence , risk factors , and bacterial pathogens isolated in lactating cows in Gamo Zone, Southern Ethiopia. *Veterinary Medicine:Research and Reports, 13,.* 9–19.

APPENDICES

Appendix I: Consent

Meru University of Science and Technology: Participant Information Sheet and Consent Form

Lay Title: Evaluation of Antimicrobial Susceptibility of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* Spp Isolated from Majengo Slum in Meru County, Kenya

Investigators and Institutional Affiliations

Name	Institutional Affiliation	
OMBUYA JARED	MERU UNIVERSITY OFTECHNOLOGY	

Who is carrying out this study?

This study is being carried out by OMBUYA JARED. JARED is a master's student taking a study in MSC sanitation

What is this study about?

The study is about evaluation of antimicrobial susceptibility patterns of *E. coli* and *Salmonella spp* that will be isolated from poor environments of Majengo slum Meru County.

What will it involve for me?

The study will not involve human subject during data collection.

Who has allowed this research to take place?

Clearance to conduct the study will be obtained from the County public health authorities and local authorities also from Meru University of science and technology **MIRERC**. Also will seek permission to conduct the study from **NEMA**.

I have followed the study SOP and it will not involve human subject participation. I have understood the nature and the purpose of the study.

Designee/investigator's signature: Date

Appendix II: Log Frame

Project Descriptio	n	Objectively Verifiable indicators of achievement	Source and means of verification	Assumptions
Goal	To determine the antimicrobial resistant level in slum areas	Resistant of <i>E.coli</i> and <i>Salmonella</i> <i>spp</i>	Pre- assessment data collected	Environmental pollution contribute to the public health risk of faecal contamination.
Purpose	Implementation and overall public health policies to prevent environmental contamination	Decreased diarrheal diseases in slum areas	Policy review County hospital	Policy change inhibits faecal contamination. Correct use of latrines improves health
Output	 Descriptive statistics analysis of concentration of <i>E. coli</i> for each sample analyzed. Exposure assessment profiles. 	Source of exposure is determined	Statistical charts and histogram	Increase in fecal contamination results to contamination
Activities	 Preliminary assessment. Environmental data collection. Laboratory sample analysis; Multiple tube method of water analysis Plate count method 	-determining risk of exposure pathways presence of <i>E. coli</i> in analyzed samples - Observable (30-300) colonies on the agar media	Laboratory analysis	Growth of organism on the culture plate Gas production in water samples

Appendix III: Ethical clearance

MERU UNIVERSITY INSTITUTIONAL RESEARCH & ETHICS REVIEW COMMITTEE (MIRERC)

TO: Ombuya Jared Nyang'au
Through: Dean, School of Engineering and Architecture
FROM: Chairman MIRERC
REF: MU/1/39/28 Vol.2 (31)
SUBJECT: MIRERC clearance and approval of Research
DATE: 17th February 2022

I hereby forward Ethical clearance and approval of your research proposal; Evaluation of Antimicrobial Susceptibility of Escherichhiacoli and Salmonella SPP Isolated from Majengo Slum in Meru County, Kenya for implementation: Note that the implementation of the project should strictly adhere to and follow expected attributes of Justice, Respect. Beneficence and Non-maleficence to the study subjects.

The committee expects to be informed on the progress of the project from time to time and any amendments that may be instituted or incorporated into the proposal during its implementation to be pointed out.

The committee also expects this research project implementer(s) will not at any time risk the study subjects/data in terms of unfair disclosure of information that may come to their knowledge by way of this project or subject the study subjects/data to any bias or consequences whatsoever if or not a study subject withdraws from the project or access to data is denied.

The committee and study subjects will expect to be considered favorably for any benefits that arise from this study. The university would be grateful to act as repository for the data that your project will generate.

The MIRERC committee therefore accords the clearance and approval for this project to be implemented by the investigator(s) during the period specified by the project.

Thank you. Yours Sincerely

Prof. Evic Muchiri Ph. D Chairman, MIRERC Cc: Director, RDE



M.U.S.T IS ISO 9001:2015 CERTIFIED

Appendix IV: Publication

F1000 Research

RESEARCH ARTICLE

REVISED Evaluation of antimicrobial susceptibility of Escherichia

coli isolated from contaminated areas of Majengo slum in

Meru County, Kenya [version 3; peer review: 1 approved]

Jared Ombuya 1001, Kennedy Gachoka2, Kagendo Dorothy3, Naomi Mutea4

¹Meru University of Science and Technology, Meru, Kenya

²School of Applied Sciences, Meru University of Science & Technology, Meru, Kenya

³School of Health Sciences, Meru University of Science & Technology, Meru, Kenya

⁴School of Nursing, Meru University of Science and Technology, Meru, Kenya

	observed in certazidime and ceroxitin both at			
	7 (16.67%). The highest resistance was			
V3 First published: 04 Oct 2022, 11:1133	observed in cefoxitin 22 (52.38%), followed			
https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.124121.	by cefotaxime at 18 (42.86%). Ciprofloxacin,			
1	imepenem and ceftazidime had the lowest			
Second version: 26 Jan 2023, 11:1133	resistance 4 (9.52%), 5 (11.91%) and 7 (16.67%) respectively. The p-value <0.05			
https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.124121.2				
Latest published: 12 Apr 2023, 11:1133 https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.124121.3	was considered significant to the study.			

Abstract

Background: Antimicrobial drug resistance is of great concern today. Infections by the antimicrobial resistant strains of *Escherichia coli*, including enteropathogenic as well as enterotoxigenic strains have been reported as a major cause of deaths, especially among young children in low- and middleincome countries. This has been augmented by antimicrobial misuse, over the counter availability and poor sanitation especially in low income areas.

This study aimed at characterizing antimicrobial resistant strains of *Escherichia coli* isolated from sanitation environments of the Majengo slum in Meru County, Kenya

Methods: A cross-sectional study was conducted on 61 samples from soil, water and drains swabs. These were tested against five antimicrobial drugs by the Kirby disk diffusion method.

Results: A total of 42 (69%) of the samples had *Escherichia coli.* These recorded antimicrobial drug susceptibility as follows: Out of the five antimicrobial agents used, ceftazidime 28 (66.67%) showed the highest sensitivity followed by ciprofloxacin 26 (61.90%) and imepenem 25 (59.52%) respectively. cefotaxime and cefoxitin showed least sensitivity at 14 (33.33%) and 13 (30.95%) respectively. In intermediate imepenem and ciprofloxacin were the highest with 12 (28.57%) followed by cefotaxime 10 (23.81%). The least intermediate was

Open Peer Review

Approval Status 🗹

1	
version 3	
(revision)	view
12 Apr 2023	
	ī
	?

version 2

(revision) 26 Jan 2023

version 1

04 Oct 2022

1. Eman S. Ibrahim 🕕, National

Research Centre, Dokki, Egypt

Any reports and responses or comments on the

view

article can be found at the end of the article.

Page 1 of 15

F1000 Research

Conclusions: This study showed that *Escherichia coli* isolated from Majengo is pathogenic and resistant to antibiotics. Detection of *Escherichia coli* poses a great risk in the spread of resistant strains in human. Proper sanitation and hygiene awareness practices should be provided through education to the residents of this area.

Keywords

E. coli, Susceptibility Testing, Antimicrobial Resistance, Multidrug Resistance, Ciprofloxacin, Ceftazidime, Cefotaxime, Imepenem, Cefoxitin

Corresponding author: Jared Ombuya (jashnyash@gmail.com)

Author roles: Ombuya J: Conceptualization, Formal Analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Writing – Original Draft Preparation, Writing – Review & Editing; Gachoka K: Supervision; Dorothy K: Conceptualization, Methodology, Validation; Mutea N: Supervision

Competing interests: No competing interests were disclosed.

Grant information: The author(s) declared that no grants were involved in supporting this work.

Copyright: © 2023 Ombuya J *et al.* This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. How to cite this article: Ombuya J, Gachoka K, Dorothy K and Mutea N. Evaluation of antimicrobial susceptibility of *Escherichia coli* isolated from contaminated areas of Majengo slum in Meru County, Kenya [version 3; peer review: 1 approved] F1000Research 2023, 11:1133 https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.124121.3

First published: 04 Oct 2022, 11:1133 https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.124121.1

ED Amendments from Version 2

Changes were made to the conclusion as per proposed by peer reviewer.

Any further responses from the reviewers can be found at the end of the article

Introduction

Infectious organisms are currently the major cause of diseases worldwide. A number of newly recognized pathogens and strains are now emerging. These organisms have resulted in high morbidity and mortality globally.¹ The emergence of these pathogens has been attributed to microbial evolution, high mutations as the organisms try surviving in different environments as well as creation of new environments. This microbial evolution and high mutations has resulted to drug resistance, especially due to deposition of drug residues released in different environments, and more especially in areas with poor drainages and poor sanitation systems. As a result, there has evolved a need for surveillance and monitoring systems with emphasis on sanitation and water management. This will help curve the spread of emerging and re-emerging infectious diseases.

Human population growth currently has faced great challenges in accessing proper quality and quantity water resources. This has led to an increase in the number of water borne infectious diseases recently.² An estimated 30% of the bacterial population has been reported to be emerging because of wastewater, agricultural practices, and poor sanitation systems. Water management could act as a barrier to prevent the spread of pathogens. Prevention of pathogens could reduce environmental contamination, antibiotic misuse and eventually mutation of microorganisms.

In different environmental set ups, studies have indicated increased multidrug resistance strains which has led to increased mortality and morbidity resulting from exposure to infection causing organisms. Improved sanitation facilities is one of the most important interventions needed in order to stop the spread of resistant bacteria.³ A study on typhoid among young children,⁴ stressed the need for careful monitoring of antimicrobial resistance in a view to prevent increase of resistance strains and resultant infections to vulnerable communities.

Diarrheagenic E. coli has demonstrated a significant resistance to beta lactams antibiotics that are commonly prescribed,⁵ with contributing factors to diarrhea cases attributed to poor quality of foods, poor water systems, lack of proper hygiene often due to lack of water and poor sanitation. Studies have shown that human and animal waste are the main sources of contamination on the environment that hosts strains that are antimicrobial resistance.⁶ The study indicated that contamination resulted in formation of biofilms that supported bacterial resistance.

Methods

Ethical considerations

Approval to carry out the study was done by Meru University of Science and Technology MIRERC (Meru University Institutional Research and Ethics Review Committee). Approval Ref NO: MU/1/39/28 VOL.2(31). Date 17th February 2022.

Study area

The study was conducted in the Majengo area, an informal settlement in Meru County within the Eastern region of Kenya. As with other slum areas, Majengo has congested households with poor sanitation and limited access to safe toilet facilities. It is located at Imenti North sub-county and Ntima west ward. River Kathita passes along the slum.

Study design and population

The study employed a cross-sectional study design with an aspect of laboratory analysis. Environmental samples were collected from water collection points, soils near latrines, and open drains in the Majengo area. Samples that were collected included water, soils, and swabs of open drains. The samples were then transported to the laboratory for analysis. The study did not involve households or interactions with residents of the Majengo area.

Sampling procedure

To identify sites for sample collection, the study utilized a stratified sampling scheme, where the Majengo area was stratified by its constituent villages using available maps. In each village, areas of sampling were randomly selected based on availability of the water collection points, soils near latrines, and open drains. The number of sampled areas or type of

samples in each village was dependent on accessibility and spatial/temporal distribution of the sample types. The sampled areas were marked using Google map to pin sample collection points. Figure 1 shows sampled areas in the Majengo slum. The area was divided into two strata A and B as shown on the map.

Page 3 of 15

F1000Research 2023, 11:1133 Last updated: 11 MAY 2023



Maps data@2022: Google, @2022 CNES/Airbus, Maxar Technologies

Figure 1. Shows a map of the sampled areas in the Majengo slum. Maps data ©2022: Google, ©2022 CNES/ Airbus, Maxar Technologies.

Sample size determination

To determine the required sample size, the following formula was used at a 95% confidence interval.⁷ $n = \frac{1.96 \times 1.96 \times 0.2(1-0.2)}{1.96 \times 0.2(1-0.2)}$

$$=\frac{1.90\times1.90\times0.2(1-0)}{0.1\times0.1}$$

Sample size = 61 samples

Sample processing

A 500 ml river water sample was collected into 500 ml sterile bottles by laying the bottle in water facing upstream. Tap water was collected into sterile 500 ml bottles. To do this, the individual tap was sterilized using a flamed alcohol cotton swab, a little water was allowed to flow, before getting collected into the sterile sample bottle. Approximately 10 g of soil samples were collected near toilets and dumping areas using a sterile spon. In the swab collection, the cover was first untwisted to remove the swab and the sample collection was done by moving the swab in a clockwise circular motion. The swab was then returned aseptically into the vial containing transport media. It was labelled and packed in a cooler box containing an ice pack for transportation to the laboratory for analysis.

Samples preparation prior to the inoculation

Soil sample

A sample of soil weighing 1g was dissolved in sterile distilled water in a 250 ml conical flask.⁸ A serial dilution was performed up to 10^5 for E. coli all dilutions were cultured into MacConkey agar (oxoid CM007) and incubated (Biobase) China at 37°C for 24 hours using microbiological standards of culturing. After this duration pink colonies of target organisms were sub cultured in Tryptone Bile Glucuronide (TBX) CM 0964 (Techno Pharmchem, India) to detect E. coli. Confirmation of E. coli was done on indole test.

F1000Research 2023, 11:1133 Last updated: 11 MAY 2023

Drain swabs

In the laboratory, drain swabs samples were cultured in MacConkey agar (Oxoid CM007) to isolate E. coli. The media was incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. After 24 hours' growth pink colonies of E. coli in MacConkey agar (Oxoid CM007) were sub cultured in TBX to detect E. coli. Growth of green colonies was an indicator for the presence of E. coli.

Water analysis using most probable number method

The most probable number method was used to analyze water samples using MacConkey broth (Oxoid CM0505CM 0505) UK. Each bottle with sample was appropriately labelled. The water was mixed thoroughly by inverting the bottle several times. The cap of the bottle was removed and the mouth of the bottle flamed. The water samples were then inoculated by arranging the bottles in an incubator independently inside the incubator grill.⁹ After inoculation the bottles were incubated at 44°C for 24 hours and the samples were examined by observing the color change and gas formation. Table 1 shows water analysis set for untreated and treated water samples.

Microbiological identification of E. coli from the samples

In the laboratory, samples were cultured in MacConkey agar to isolate E. coli. The cultures were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. After 24 hours' growth of target organisms in MacConkey agar were sub cultured in TBX to detect E. coli. Growth of green colonies was an indicator for the presence of E. coli.

Biochemical identification of E. coli using Tryptone water

Isolates were subjected to biochemical identification using the indole test for E. coli. The test organism was inoculated in a bijou bottle containing 3 ml Tryptone water (Oxoid CM0087) UK and incubated at 37°C for 48 hours. The test for indole was done by adding one drop of Kovac's reagent (Himedia) and the formation of a red ring within 10 minutes indicated presence of E. coli.

Gram staining technique

Gram staining is a technique used in differentiation of gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria. The technique is important since it helps in selecting the correct antibiotic during microbial sensitivity. A smear was prepared from the colonies to confirm if it was gram-negative rods using gram staining procedure. The procedure required gram stain reagents, slides, oil immersion and a microscope.

Colonies of the test organism were emulsified on a glass slide using a wire loop. A drop of normal saline was added to make a smear. The slide was allowed to air dry. The slides were passed through a flame to fix them. The smear was covered with crystal violet solution for 30 seconds. Then the smear was rapidly washed off to remove the excess stain. The smear was covered with Gram's Iodine (Pro-Lab Diagnostics Netherland) for 30 seconds and washed off using tap water. The smear was decolorized by covering with acetone for a few seconds and washed off. The smear was then covered with a counter stain neutral red for 30 seconds. The smear was allowed to dry before being examined at power 100 on a microscope (Olympus CX22). Presence of gram-negative rods confirmed the organism.

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing was done using Mueller-Hinton Agar. Before inoculation of the organism to the Mueller-Hinton (CMO337 Oxoid) UK, single colonies were used to make 0.5 ml McFarland standard.^{10,11} Colony suspension was first prepared by picking single colonies and suspending them in a vial containing 1ml normal saline. The suspension was compared with McFarland's standard in order to obtain the required concentration of the isolate. Using a sterile cotton swab, the isolate was picked and spread evenly on Mueller-Hinton agar. Once all the Mueller-Hinton agar was completely inoculated by suspension, antimicrobial discs were inserted on the swabbed Mueller-Hinton agar.¹²

Table 1. Water analysis set for untreated and treated water samples.

Sample type	No. of bottles	MI of broth	Strength of broth
Untreated water	1	50	Double
	5	10	Double
	5	5	Single
Treated water	1	50	Double
	5	10	Double

Page 5 of 15

The discs were well spaced to prevent them from overlapping. They were pressed on the media to ensure complete contact. They were incubated for 24 hours at 37°C. After 24 hours of incubation, the susceptibility and resistance was determined by measuring the diameter of the zone of inhibition using Vernier Calipers. The measurement was recorded in millimeters. This enabled classification of isolates of E. coli as either sensitive, intermediate, or resistant. ^{11,13} ATCC 25922 E. coli was used as a control organism during the study. The microbial agents used were as follows in their corresponding concentrations; imepenem (10 µg); ceftazidime (30 µg); cefotaxime (30 µg); cefotiin (30 µg) and ciprofloxacin (5 µg).

Data analysis

Laboratory data was entered into Microsoft Excel v 2010 and analyzed using SPSS version 26.0. Descriptive analysis was done using Microsoft Excel. The analysis included, frequencies and graphs. Data was compared between each study strata and between each sample type using Kruskal-Wallis tests, between the two drugs using the Wilcoxon Signed Rank test and findings were presented as figures tables and graphs. A p-value of 0.05 or less was considered significant between comparison in susceptibility and resistance between the strata A and B.

Results

Antimicrobial susceptibility from both strata

A total of 42 isolates were tested for antimicrobial susceptibility in both strata. Out of these antimicrobials, 5 (50.48%) were susceptible, 5 (22.86%) were intermediate and 5 (26.67%) were resistant. Out of the five antimicrobial agents used, ceftazidime 28 (66.67%) showed the highest sensitivity followed by ciprofloxacin 26 (61.90%) and imepenem 25 (59.52%) respectively. cefotaxime and cefoxitin showed least sensitivity at 14 (33.33%) and 13 (30.95%) respectively. In intermediate imepenem and ciprofloxacin were the highest with 12 (28.57%) followed by cefotaxime 10 (23.81%). The least intermediate was observed in ceftazidime and cefoxitin both at 7 (16.67%). The highest resistance was observed in cefoxitin 22 (52.38%), followed by cefotaxime at 18 (42.86%). ciprofloxacin, imepenem and ceftazidime had the lowest resistance 4 (9.52%), 5 (11.91%) and 7 (16.67%) respectively. Figure 2 shows a bar plot of the percentages of susceptibility patterns of different drugs under classes of response to E. coli.

Antimicrobial susceptibility from drain swabs

A total of 16 isolates from drain swabs were tested for antimicrobial susceptibility. Out of these antimicrobials, 5 (61.25%) were susceptible to the microbial, 5 (23.75%) were intermediate and 5 (15%) were resistant. The highest resistance was shown to be cefotaxime 6 (33.34%), followed by cefoxitin at 4 (23.34%), while imipenem and ceftazidime were the least resistant at 2 (10%) respectively. ciprofloxacin was 0% resistant to the isolates tested. Table 2 shows antimicrobial susceptibility patterns from drain swabs in both strata. Out of the five drugs ceftazidime showed the highest susceptibility at 13 (85%) while imipenem and cefoxitin were the least intermediate at 2 (13.34%). Figure 3 shows antimicrobial susceptibility pattern from drain swabs.



SUSCEPTIBILITY IN BOTH STRATA

Figure 2. Shows a bar plot of the percentages of susceptibility patterns of different drugs under classes of response to E. coli in both strata. IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime; CXT-cefoxitin; CTX-cefotaxime; CIP-ciprofloxacin.

Page 6 of 15

Table 2. Antimicrobial susceptibility frequencies from drain swabs in both strata.

Antimicrobial	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Imipenem	13(81.67%)	2(13.34%)	1(10%)
Ceftazidime	13(85%)	2(20%)	1(10%)
Cefoxitin	10(63.34%)	2(13.34%)	4(23.34%)
Cefotaxime	5(35%)	5(31.67%)	6(33.34%)
Ciprofloxacin	8(53.33%)	8(46.67%)	0(0.00%)



Drain Swab Strata 1 and 2

Figure 3. Shows antimicrobial susceptibility pattern from drain swabs in both the strata. IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime; CXT-cefoxitin; CTX-cefotaxime; CIP-ciprofloxacin.

Antimicrobial susceptibility from soil isolates from both strata

A total of 23 samples of soil were tested for antimicrobial sensitivity using diffusion disc method of the five antimicrobials of which imepenem resistant were 4 (17.39%), 8 (34.78%) intermediate while 11 (48.83%) susceptible. Out of the five antimicrobials used in this study in ceftazidime resistant were 6 (26.09%), intermediate 5 (21.74%), susceptibility 12 (52.17%), cefoxitin resistant were 15 (65.22%), intermediate 5 (21.71%), susceptible 3 (13.04%), cefotaxime resistant were 9 (9.13%), intermediate 5 (21.74%), susceptible 9 (39.13%) and ciprofloxacin resistant were 4 (17.39%), intermediate 4 (17.39%), susceptible 15 (65. 22%). Table 3 shows E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility drug patterns from soil samples in both strata. In both strata ciprofloxacin showed the highest susceptibility at 65.22%, followed by ceftazidime at 52.17%, while cefoxitin showed the least susceptibility. Imepenem showed the highest intermediate of all the drugs. Cefoxitin showed the highest resistance. Figure 4 shows the comparison in susceptibility patterns of the samples.

In the first strata, imepenem at 9 (77.78%) showed the highest susceptibility, followed by ciprofloxacin at 6 (66.67%) and cefoxitin was the least sensitive at 22.22%. Ceftazidime showed the highest intermediate at 33.33% while cefoxitin and cefotaxime were least intermediate. Cefoxitin showed the highest resistance while imepenem showed no resistant. In strata two ciprofloxacin 64.29% showed the highest susceptibility, followed by ceftazidime 50%. Cefoxitin showed highest resistance at 64.29%, followed by cefotaxime at 42.86%. Imepenem showed the highest intermediate of all the drugs.

Antimicrobial susceptibility for water samples

Out of the three water samples analyzed it was observed that, ceftazidime and Ciprofloxacin showed 100% sensitivity while imipenem showed the least sensitivity Figure 5 shows the comparisons in % between the drugs. The highest resistance was observed in both cefoxitin and cefotaxime at 100%. Imipenem was the most intermediate at 66.67%. Table 4 shows E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility drug patterns from water samples from strata 1 and 2.

	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant	Total	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Strata 1							
Imipenem	7	2	0	9	77.78%	22.22%	0.00%
Ceftazidime	5	3	1	9	55.56%	33.33%	11.11%
Ceroxitin	2	1	6	9	22.22%	11.11%	66.67%
Cefotaxime	5	1	3	9	55.56%	11.11%	33.33%
Ciprofloxacin	6	2	1	9	66.67%	22.22%	11.11%
Strata 2							
Imipenem	4	6	4	14	28.57%	42.86%	28.57%
Ceftazidime	7	2	5	14	50.00%	14.29%	35.71%
Ceroxitin	1	4	9	14	7.14%	28.57%	64.29%
Cefotaxime	4	4	6	14	28.57%	28.57%	42.86%
Ciprofloxacin	9	2	3	14	64.29%	14.29%	21.43%

Table 3. E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility drug patterns from soil samples in both strata.

Soil Strata 1 and2

■ SENSITIVE ■ INTERMEDIATE ■ RESISTANT



Figure 4. Shows the comparison in susceptibility patterns of the soil samples in both strata. IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime; CXT-cefoxitin; CTX-cefotaxime; CIP-ciprofloxacin.



Figure 5. Shows the comparisons in percentages between the drugs for water samples. IMP-imipenem; CAZ-ceftazidime; CXT-cefoxitin; CTX-cefotaxime; CIP-ciprofloxacin. Page 8 of 15

Table 4. E. coli antimicrobials susceptibility of water samples.

Water	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant	Total	Sensitive	Intermediate	Resistant
Imipenem	1	2	0	3	33%	66.67%	0%
Ceftazidime	3	0	0	3	100%	0%	0%
Cefoxitin	0	0	3	3	0%	0%	100%
Cefotaxime	0	0	3	3	0%	0%	100%
Ciprofloxacin	3	0	0	3	100%	0%	0

Table 5. p-values between compared drugs.

p-value	Ceftazidime	Cefoxitin	Cefotaxime	Ciprofloxacin
Imipenem	0.1088	0.0156	0.0156	0.7150
Ceftazidime		0.0156	0.0156	0.0679
Cefoxitin			0.2249	0.0156
Cefotaxime				0.0156

Table 6. Means and standard errors.

Drug	Mean SE
Imipenem	23.809524 5.460448 ^a
Ceftazidime	19.440476 9.395252 ^a
Cefoxitin	9.333333 9.030211 ^b
Cefotaxime	23.452381 4.695007 ^b
Ciprofloxacin	21.547619 7.012888 ^a

Means within a column followed by the same letter are not statistically different at p>0.05 as to resistance.

Statistical comparison of resistance of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis test and Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test

The resistance from this study was statistically significant since the p value=0.0005275354994284686 and the statistic= 19.87938408896494. The p-value is less than 0.05, and so we reject the null hypothesis. This means that the resistance is not the same across the different drugs. To know which drug is more resistant, the Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test was used. This study found that cefoxitin and cefotaxime are statistically significant with a p-value 0.0156 which means they have highest resistance among the rest of the drugs. Table 5 shows p-values between compared drugs.

Imipenem, ceftazidime and ciprofloxacin are not significant to this study since the p value is greater than p>0.05. This p-value correlates to what was found in a study conducted by Ref. 14 who recorded a p-value of 0.36 towards E. coli.

Statistical analysis summary using plot box. Figure 6 shows a box plot showing summary of descriptive statistics of the means and standard errors of the antimicrobials.

Statistical comparison of sensitivity of the drugs using Kruskal-Wallis test and Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test

Sensitivity from this study was significant to the study since the p value=0.01171770477419787 between the strata. This means that the sensitivity was not the same across the different drugs. To know which drug is more sensitive, the Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test was performed. It was observed that, ciprofloxacin, ceftazidime and imipenem were the most sensitive drug with a p-value>0.05.

F1000Research 2023, 11:1133 Last updated: 11 MAY 2023



Figure 6. Shows a box plot showing a summary of descriptive statistics of the means and standard errors of the individual drugs used.

Table 7. p-values of the antimicrobials.

p-value	Ceftazidime	Cefoxitin	Cefotaxime	Ciprofloxcin
Imipenem	0.4630	0.0156	0.0277	0.9375
Ceftazidime		0.0156	0.0260	0.3454
Cefoxitin			0.9165	0.1158
Cefotaxime				0.0156

Discussion

Antimicrobial resistance patterns of E. coli from the study area

This study reported a range of multidrug resistance to E. coli from all the samples analyzed. Therefore, there is high chance that E. coli isolated from this study area emerges from the surrounding poor unhygienic conditions and inadequate sanitation facilities from the residents. These findings agree with a study on contamination of street food in Burkina Faso that enteric organisms emerge from cross contamination.¹⁵ A study conducted on antimicrobial profile in Juja and Kibera found cefotaxime, ceftazidime and ciprofloxacin recorded a greater than 30% of antimicrobial resistance¹⁶ this result is much lower than the one reported in the current study that recorded 25% increase. A study conducted by Ref. 17 observed that this increase in resistance is due to use in antibiotics in the treatment of diseases associated with poor unhygienic conditions. This study found the highest resistance on soil where it was it was noted that cefoxitin 65.22% an indication that soil was contaminated in this area. These findings correlate with study on urban informal settlement on antimicrobial resistance on the environment. It was noted from this study that less attention is being given on this contamination and pose a great risk to antimicrobial resistance.¹⁸ Another study noted that soil is a hotspot carrier of resistant genes.¹⁹

The current study recorded 34% towards cefotaxime, imepenem10% and zero resistance to Ciprofloxacin. In a similar study, ²⁰ recorded 0% resistance to Ciprofloxacin and 1.68% to imipenem and 8.94% cefotaxime. This finding on cefotaxime and imepenem is much lower than the ones from the current study. However, both studies recorded 0% to ciprofloxacin. According to Ref. 21 multidrug resistance to E. coli was noted on cefotaxime at 79.7% resistance. A related study²² recorded 93% resistance to E. coli. The current study recorded a lower figure of 42.86% resistance to cefotaxime.

The current study showed the least resistance towards ceftazidime (16.67%) which is much lower that the resistance obtained from Ref. 23 100%.

Antimicrobial resistance from water samples

The current study showed 100% resistance to water samples analyzed during the study. This resistance is a likely indication that there is high contamination of wastewater that is in return used for home use by the residents. The current

Page 10 of 15

study only focused on river water samples passing through the study area and not water samples from the source area. This calls for a study in order to determine if there is contamination. The findings from the current study was higher by 20% from a related study conducted by Ref. 24 on antidrug resistance on Indian rivers. A study done by Ref. 25 while investigating resistance from water found that ceftazidime and ciprofloxacin had almost the same resistance; 1.7% and 1.8% respectively. These findings are higher than the current study which recorded 0% resistance on the drugs. According to Ref. 26, E. coli in wastewater plants was 60% resistant towards ciprofloxacin, which was higher than the current study at 0% resistance.

Conclusion

Antimicrobial resistance noted from this study will result in an increase of infections caused by treatment failure hence, high mortality rates. Hence call for future mitigation measures to curb the rising antimicrobial resistance in informal settlement.

Recommendations

Proper sanitation and hygiene awareness practices should be provided through education to the residents of this area. In the future, molecular methods should be used to look in more detail at the resistance genotype of the isolate from the study.

Author's contribution

JO: Developed the concept, wrote the project proposal, collected the research data, analyzed the data, and wrote the thesis.

KG: Corrected the concept, provided necessary guidance, and corrections at the proposal writing, data analysis, and thesis writing.

NM: Corrected the concept, provided necessary guidance, and corrections at the proposal writing, data analysis, and thesis writing

Data availability Underlying data Figshare: EVALUATION OF ANTIMICROBIAL SUSCEPTIBILITY OF ESCHERICHIA COLI ISOLATED FROM CONTAMINATED AREAS OF MAJENGO SLUM IN MERU COUNTY, KENYA. https://doi.org/10.6084/m9. figshare.20325345.v1.²⁷

This project contains the following underlying data:

 my data.xlsx (The data from this study represents data using measures of central tendency and the findings in percentages and bar graphs and statistical analysis involved using Kruskal Wallis and Wilcoxon from SPSS software.)

Data are available under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International license (CC-BY 4.0).

Acknowledgements

Many thanks to almighty God for enabling me throughout in doing this work. I thank everyone who supported me throughout this journey. In a special way I would like to thank my supervisors Dr. Kennedy Gachoka and Dr. Naomi K. Mutea for believing in me and guidance he has given me throughout this journey of research further with their authority allowed me to publish this work. I appreciate my mentor Dorothy Kagendo for guiding me in my work till the end.

I am very grateful to Sanitation Research Institute Director Dr Joy Riungu for the support in terms of laboratory reagents for carrying out the practical research.

I also offer my appreciations to chairman school of biological sciences for acceptance to use the biological laboratory in carrying out my study.

Many sincere appreciations to Mr. Sigido Mbogoh laboratory Technician Biological lab for laboratory for providing me with equipment and space to carry out the sample processing in the laboratory. Lastly I thank Mr Anampiu Kirimi for the guidance in carry out microbiology procedures during the study.

References

- 1. Health P: Future Emerging Issues in waterborne diseases and microbial agents. 2012; 34–36.
- Pedley S, Pond K: Emerging issues in water and infectious disease. World Health Organization; 2003.
- 3. ReACT: Addressing the antibiotic resistance threat-the role of water, sanitation and hygiene. 2018; 1–4.
- Town G, Mohsin S, Aziz Q, et al.: Original article Burden of antibiotic resistance among children with typhoid in. 2022; 3(1): 81–91.
- Iseghohi MG, FA K: Escherichia Coli Encoding Extended-Spectrum Beta-Lactamases Isolated from Diarrheic Patients in Minna, Nigeria. Int. J. Biotechnol. 2021; 10(2): 52–68.
- Haenni M, Dagot C, Chesneau O, et al.: Environmental contamination in a high-income country (France) by antibiotics, antibiotic-resistant bacteria, and antibiotic resistance genes: Status and possible causes. Environ. Int. 2022; 159(December 2021): 107047.

PubMed Abstract Publisher Full Text

- Cochran WG:
 - Cochran_1977_Sampling_Techniques__Third_ Edition.pdf. 1977; p. 448.
- Amoafo OY, Malekar V, Jones E, et al.: Antibiotic resistance and phylogenetic profiling of Escherichia coli from dairy farm soils; organic versus conventional systems. Curr. Res. Microb. Sci. 2022; 3(July 2021): 100088.
- Yeboah SIIK, Antwi-Agyei P, Domfeh MK: Drinking water quality and health risk assessment of intake and point-ofuse water sources in Tano North Municipality, Ghana. J. Water Sanit. Hyg. Dev. 2022; 12(2): 157–167.

Publisher Full Text

- Ghabban H, Alnomasy SF, Almohammed H, et al.: Antibacterial, Cytotoxic, and Cellular Mechanisms of Green Synthesized Silver Nanoparticles against Some Cariogenic Bacteria (Streptococcus mutans and Actinomyces viscosus). J. Nanomater. 2022; 2022: 1–8. Publisher Full Text
- Zelalem A, Abegaz K, Kebede A, et al.: Investigation on Salmonella enterica, Escherichia coli, and coliforms in beef from Ethiopian abattoirs: A potential risk of meat safety. Food Sci. Nutr.

2022(December 2021): 1-11.

- 12. monicah cheesbrough: monicah cheesbrough part 2. 2006; 137–140 p.
- Kahlmeter G, Giske CG, Kirn TJ, et al.: Point-counterpoint: Differences between the European Committee on Antimicrobial susceptibility testing and Clinical and Laboratory standards institute recommendations for reporting antimicrobial susceptibility results. J. Clin. Microbiol. 2019; 57(9).

PubMed Abstract|Publisher Full Text

 Maina J: Multiple-drug resistances gram-negative bacterial strains recoverable from food and environmental samples in kibera informal settlements Master of Science (Medical Microbiology) Jomo Kenyatta University of. 2020.

- Tahri L, Hafiane FZ, Fekhaoui M: Prevalence and antibiotic resistance of the Escherichia coli in the groundwater (Tadla-Morocco). Groundw. Sustain. Dev. 2021 May 1; 13: 100572. Publisher Full Text
- Maina J, Ndung P, Muigai A, et al.: Antimicrobial Profiles of Selected Gram-Negative Bacteria Recoverable from Sewage and Sludge from Juja and Kibera Informal Settlements of the Larger Nairobi Metropolis. 2019; 507–524.
- Fleece ME, Nshama R, Walongo T, et al.: Longitudinal assessment of antibiotic resistance in fecal Escherichia coli in Tanzanian Children. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 2019; 100(5): 1110– 1114.

PubMed Abstract|Publisher Full Text

 Iskandar K, Molinier L, Hallit S, et al. : Drivers of antibiotic resistance transmission in low-and middle-income countries from a "one health" perspective—a review. Antibiotics. 2020; 9(7): 1– 23.

Publisher Full Text

19. Samreen AI, Malak HA, Abulreesh HH: Environmental antimicrobial resistance and its drivers: a potential threat to public health. J Glob Antimicrob Resist. 2021; 27: 101–111. PubMed Abstract|Publisher Full Text

- Divyashree M, Vijaya Kumar D, Ballamoole KK, et al.: Occurrence of antibiotic resistance among Gram negative bacteria isolated from effluents of fish processing plants in and around Mangalore. Int. J. Environ. Health Res. 2020; 30(6): 653–660.
- 21. Sonola VS, Katakweba AS, Misinzo G, et al.: Occurrence of Multi-Drug-Resistant Escherichia coli in. Antibiotics. 2021; 10(1137): 1–12.
- Hope D, Ampaire L, Oyet C, et al.: Antimicrobial resistance in pathogenic aerobic bacteria causing surgical site infections in Mbarara regional referral hospital, Southwestern Uganda. Sci. Rep. 2019; 9(1): 1–10.
- Ngene AC, Ohaegbu CG, Awom IE, et al. : High prevalence of multidrug resistant enterobacteriaceae isolated from wastewater and soil in Jos Metropolis, Plateau State, Nigeria. 2021; 13(December): 22–29.

24. Bilal H, Khan MN, Rehman T, et al.: Antibiotic resistance in Pakistan: a systematic review of past decade. BMC Infect. Dis. 2021; 21(1): 1–19.

- Mukami SN: phenotypic and molecular characterization of pathotypes, and antimicrobial resistance profiles of escherichia coli from food, water and livestock in selected informal settlements in nairobi. 2021.
- Praveenkumarreddy Y, Akiba M, Guruge KS, et al.: Occurrence of antimicrobial-resistant escherichia coli in sewage treatment plants of south India. J. Water Sanit. Hyg. Dev. 2020; 10(1): 48– 55.
- Ombuya J, Kennedy G, Naomi M: Evaluation of antimicrobial susceptibility of escherichia coli isolated from contaminated areas of majengo slum in meru county, kenya. figshare. [Dataset]. 2022.

Publisher Full Text